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CHAIR COUCH:
Will the Planning Committee meeting of Thursday,
(gavel)...
May 28, 2015, please come to order, it is 9:05. My name is Don Couch. I’m the
Chainnan of the Committee. Before we go any further, can everybody please turn
their cell phones on to.. .or any noise-making devices on to silent or off, please. With
us today, we have the Vice-Chair of the Committee, Robert Carroll, good morning.
...

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And excused is Gladys Balsa. We have Elle Cochran, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning, Chair. Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Aloha. Excused is Vice-Chair Guzman, and with us we have Mr. Victorino,
Mike Victorino, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning, aloha, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: And Mr. Chair White is excused for now. He’ll be here a little bit later. We
also have with us a non-voting Member, Member Hokama. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. With us with the Administration, we have Will Spence from the
Department of Planning.
MR. SPENCE: Good morning, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Oh, I’m sorry I don’t have.. .1...
MR. SPENCE: Mary.
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CHAIR COUCH: I went.. .1 know it’s Mary, I don’t know your last name, sorry.
MS. JORGENSEN: Jorgensen.
CHAIR COUCH: Jorgensen, yes, Mary Jorgensen from Planning Department.
MS. JORGENSEN: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Corporation Counsel, we have Mike Hopper and Jennifer Oana in the back.
They’ll be both working on this together with us. And we have Legislative Analyst
And Committee Secretary Pauline Martins, good
Jordan Molina, good morning.
morning. And from Hana District Office, we have Dawn Lono, good morning.
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn at the Hana Office.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And we have from Lanai District Office, Kim Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good morning, Chair. This is Kim Willenbrink from the Lanai Office.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and from the Molokai District Office, we have Ella Alcon.
MS. ALCON: Good morning, this is Ella Alcon on Molokai.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. All right, before we get started with public testimony, just
wanna mention we are doing PC-li which is the Lanai Community Plan Update, and
then following that, we’ll have PC- 10, Amending the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance
Relating to Short-Term Rental Homes. So, Members, that’s where we are. Without
objection, I’d like to start public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Do we have anybody wanting to testify? Is anybody out there
wanting to testify? Okay, if you.. .please sign up. We have two testifiers, okay.
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair, the first person signed up to testify is Debbie Mitchell.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.

BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MS. MITCHELL: Aloha, Councilmembers, good morning. My name is Debbie Mitchell, and
I’m a consultant that assists people with short-term rental home applications. And I
represent a homeowner who is in the International Colony Club which is a group of
single-family dwellings that are joined under one tax parcel number.
It is the
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vertical or sony, horizontal condominium regime, and they are attempting to get
their permit. But, as you know, that is not authorized under this ordinance currently.
And we just would like to ask that you consider making that available to anyone in
that particular horizontal condominium regime. This one in particular fills all of the
requirements of the short-term rental ordinance. They are single-family dwellings.
There are several individuals in the community who wish to apply, and I do represent
someone who is already applied and is just in holding now while the Council considers
these changes. We do believe that it.. .this particular dwelling, group of dwellings
meets all the criteria and just ask that you would consider doing that, giving them the
opportunity for multiple owners to apply for this permit. Thank you very much.
. .

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
Members, any questions to the testifier?
Just.. .thank you, Ms. Mitchell.

I have one.

MS. MITCHELL: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: So what is preventing you right now is the fact that there’s only one
short-term rental allowed per property?
MS. MITCHELL: That is correct.
CHAIR COUCH: And you have. .how many homes on that property?
.

MS. MITCHELL: There are, I believe, 40-some. There are.. .is a large

—

CHAIR COUCH: Forty-something?
MS. MITCHELL: --there’s a large community there and...
CHAIR COUCH: And you’re all condominiumized as far as each...
MS. MITCHELL: They’re all condominiumized, correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. MITCHELL: Correct. But they’re all single-family dwellings, so they’re not joined. They
don’t have any shared walls.
CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha. All right, thank you.
MS. MITCHELL: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MS. MITCHELL: Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Next testifier.
MR MOLINA: The next testifier is Tom Croly.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair, aloha, Committee. I’m Tom Croly testifying on my own behalf
today. I’m sorry, I’m testifying on behalf of the Maui Vacation Rental Association
today. It’s almost exactly three years today that the Mayor signed into law the shortterm rental ordinance. And this Committee spent the best part of the year prior to
that creating it, and I’m pleased to say today that this ordinance has done exactly
what it was intended to do. It has helped to regulate this use, an important part of
Maui’s visitor industry and the fastest growing segment of the accommodations
market.
For permitted short-term rentals, it has helped them blend into their
neighborhoods without creating any negative impacts as we have had very few
When the Council created this
complaints about permitted short-term rentals.
ordinance, it set a cap of 400 short-term rentals for Maui Island. I had hoped to
report that three years in, that all of those permits would have been claimed, but we’re
only about one-third of the way there at this point. While we’re well on our way to the
goal, and I’m pleased to report that most of the MVRA members have been granted
their permits, we do have some more work to do to accomplish this goal. The Planning
Department deserves recognition for the great work they’ve done to effectuate the
permitting process.
But I think they’re gonna tell you today that it’s still too
it
cumbersome, and
still occupies almost 50 percent of the time of the Planners. And
we really need to get that down. Some applicants who made application immediately
upon the ordinance becoming law, are still stuck in the process, and those are some of
the changes that we’re gonna be asking you for today. The MVRA supports all of the
amendments that you’ll hear the Planning Department propose today. And it has
been our goal since our inception 14 years ago that we have a fully permitted industry.
In order to make that happen, some of the changes that you hear today are going to be
necessary. I’ll be here throughout the day to be a resource if you have any questions
about how this will work. I’ve assisted dozens of people in getting their permits, and
I’ve probably talked to hundreds of people on the telephone about their unique
situations and what it would take for them to get their permits. So I’m intimately
familiar with the challenges that the public is facing in this process.
One of
those.. .one suggestion that I have I just handed out. You just got a little handout, and
on this handout is the current letter that we send out as notification. And if you look
at that letter. if you briefly look at it, you’ll see that it’s not very friendly. It’s very
government-like, and when someone reads it, pretty much the only thing they get out
of it is, oh, okay, I can object to this? But they really aren’t given enough information
about the proposed short-term rental to make a good judgment. I’m suggesting some
changes with the letter that I put in here that explains to the person that if this permit
is granted
. .

--

CHAIR COUCH: One more minute.
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MR CROLY: --there will be quiet hours associated with it, there will be a no-parties rule
associated with it, there will be a occupancy limit associated with it, there will be
parking restrictions. Giving someone that information in the notification process, I
thing is very important rather than just saying, your neighbor has applied for a permit
and here’s how to, you know, to protest that permit. I don’t think that that’s been an
effective way to go about that. So just one suggestion that I have to improve the
process. Thank you.

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you, Mr. Croly. Let’s go to the Hana Office. Anybody there to testify, Ms. Lono?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Lanai Office?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, Chair. Our first testifier is Debbie dela Cruz and she’s testifying on
PC-”.
MS. dela CRUZ: Good morning, I’m Debbie dela Crnz. I am member of the Lanai CPAC. I
just wanted to say a special hello to Mary from the Planning Department who was
very, very helpful. As you begin your final deliberations of the plan, I ask that you
keep two things in mind. first, the Plan was developed and reviewed by two Lanai
community groups so changes should be kept to a minimum. The plan reflects how
we would like to see our island progress. Second, both the CPAC and Planning
Commission thought that the desal plant was going to be built, and the plan reflects
that. On another note, it’s been a real challenge to keep track of when the plan was
being discussed. Since others will be going through the same process, I ask again that
the Planning Department be tasked with notifying the CPAC, the Planning
Commission whenever their plans are being discussed. The CPAC should be notified
about Planning Commission meetings, and both the CPAC and Planning Commission
should be informed when the Planning Committee and the Council deliberate on their
plan. It would also be helpful if the CPAC members could receive the Planning
Commission’s final plan. One of our CPAC members actually ran the whole thing off.
He got the use of at least one printer cartridge and a lot of time. And it’s hard to take
notes when you’re following along on an e-reader. That’s all I had. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, we’ll go
to Molokai first, and then come back to Lanai. Molokai?
MS. ALCON: There’s no one here on Molokai waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Back to Lanai, Ms. Wfflenbdnk.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes, Mr. Chair, we do have one more person signed up to testify,
Mr. Ron McOmber. However, he had to leave briefly, and he will be right back. I don’t
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know if you want to hold testimony open for him or not, but he will be back at any
time.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Well, we have another testifier in the Chambers so we’ll go to them
first, and then we’ll determine what to do later.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Molina?
MR MOLINA: The next testifier is Catherine Clark.
MS. CLARK: Aloha, Chair Couch and Councilmembers. All of the properties that I work with
have permits so I’m not here to ask for anything that will impact me personally. I’m
here to seek changes that will move the industry to a fully legal position over the
coming two years. We’re well underway, but some owners just need a little bit more
prodding. In 2012 when Mr. Mateo wanted a clause requiring a revisit of this
ordinance, I have to admit that I wasn’t in favor. But he proved correct and with the
experience of the past couple of years, there are improvements that can be made. As
you saw in Gina Flammer’s report, the Department has spent a lot of time on this one
segment of their workload. With current budgets, everyone is looking for efficiency,
and I believe there are ways to streamline the process to free up Planning Department
time for other work while smoothing the way for applicants. A permit makes a good
neighbor. Permit holders are anxious to retain their permit, and for the most part,
play strictly by the rules.
This being the case, we feel that streamlining the
application process while strengthening the enforcement process would work well.
Encourage compliance by making it easier to get the permit, but force compliance by
making the enforcement action swift and decisive. To streamline the application
process, consider the two elements that take the most time. First, neighborhood
notification takes 45 days. Do some neighbors protest? Yes, of course, they do. In
many cases, it’s a matter of you didn’t trim your trees, so I’m going to stop your
application. Give an operator a chance to operate under the rules and then assess his
impact. If it’s too great, revoke the permit. The second is Planning Commission. With
permitted operators scattered across the island, many, if not most, of the incoming
applications will need to go before a Commission. It can takes months to get on the
calendar, consume large amounts of Department time, and when an applicant gets to
get Commission, they’re subject to the personal biases of the Commission. Imagine an
application with full neighborhood support with written letters, no protests,
squeaky-clean building permits having a difficult time getting five votes at
Commission. Why? It was a lovely, large home, and exactly the type of home that
pours money into the community through service providers. The Community Plan
caps guarantee that no one area of the island will be overrun by vacation rentals. On
the enforcement end, the bulk of the focus should be on the unpermitted operators.
This is the segment of the industry taking housing from long-term inventory, might be
operating unsafe homes, and in many cases not paying the appropriate tax. I realize
there’s a need within the provisions to revoke a permit if an operator is not following
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the rules, but this will be a small number compared to those that don’t bother to
apply.
CHAIR COUCH: One more minute.
MS. CLARK: The issue of short-term rental homes operating illegally has existed for more
than 20 years. There is light at the end of the tunnel, and some tweaking of the
ordinance could be the next step in getting us closer. We want to reach a point where
nobody would even think about operating without a permit. Thank you.
CFIAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Clark. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Let’s go back to Lanai, Lanai, is.. .do you have any more testifiers?
MS. WILLENBRINK:
PC-li.

Yes, Chair.

Mr. Ron McOmber is here, and he is here to testify on

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
MR. McOMBER: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH:

Good morning.

MR. McOMBER: The reason I’m here is ‘cause I think it’s really unfair that we’re talking
about the Community Plan this far after we’ve put it together. I understand that you
have your own thing that you have to do in the County. But we’ve lost a lot of the
people, and a lot of the people that gave testimony and a lot of the people that were on
the CPAC have basically just kinda given up, saying that their word is, means nothing.
I’m really concerned that when we get into this, Pulama made promises to us. And we
predicated our testimony and our work on the CPAC based on what they said. And
three-quarters of what they have said has gone by the wayside. I don’t think that’s
fair to the CPAC, fair to the County, and the residents of Lanai that. .(trtaudthte).
.

CHAIR COUCH: Did we lose? Hello.
MR. McOMBER: Hello.
CHAIR COUCH: Is Mr. McOmber there?
MR. McOMBER: Yes, I am.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, it seems like you cut out at the last second.
MR. McOMBER: Oh.
CHAIR COUCH: Just complete your last sentence if you wouldn’t mind.
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MR. McOMBER: What I.. .1 don’t know if I can put it back. Basically what I’m saying is this
is not a fair process that we’re going through now. It has nothing to do with the
County, it has nothing to do with anybody except that the CPAC went through the
testimony from Pulama and what they were going to do and what their future plans
were, and it seems like three-quarters of that stuff has gone by wayside. So to do this
Community Plan the way it stands now, was based on what they said they were going
to do, and they have already pulled out of three-quarters of that stuff.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank you,
Mr. McOmber. Lanai, any more testifiers?
MS. WILLENBRINK: There’s no more people waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR COUCH: Anybody in the Chambers waiting to testify.. .wanting to testify?
Members, seeing none, without objection, we’ll close public testimony.

Okay,

COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, public testimony is closed.

PC-li

LANAI COMMUNITY PLAN UPDATE (C.C. 14-283)

CHAIR COUCH: All right. Members, first up is Item PC-li, which is the Lanai Community
Plan Update. We have a marked-up version of the Lanai Planning Commission final
draft. This is this one right here, and each one of you should have that. This
document shows what we’ve done in the last few meetings, all the meetings up to this
time. Anything.. .any strike-through in red, reflects the deletions by this Committee.
Underline text in blue reflects the additions. So that’s.. .those are the changes that
were made. Staff has also incorporated nonsubstantive revisions to provide clarity
and internal consistencies. These revisions are not shown in the markups as they are
nonsubstantive. The draft will be made available on the Council’s web page which is
mauicounty.us/lanaicommunityplan for the public review. All tight, we’ve gone
through everything except for Appendix 9.4. And at this point, I would like to ask the
Department if they can tell us what’s in 9.4, and then we’re gonna talk to Corp.
Counsel to see what their concerns are. Mr. Spence or Ms. Jorgensen?
MR. SPENCE: Ms. Jorgensen.
MS. JORGENSEN: Thank you, Chair. Nine point four has.. .the 1998 Community Plan had
Lanai planning standards, and the CPAC and the Lanai Planning Commission wished
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to retain these from the ‘98 plan. We’re recommending taking them out, they’re not
needed. They are in the record as part of the 1998 Lanai Community Plan, and they
also have conditions of zoning in them that really are not appropriate for the
Community Plan.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hopper, any questions, concerns?
MR. HOPPER: Yes, we did talk about this a bit at the last.. .1 don’t think it was the last
meeting on this, but a meeting on this, and had expressed the request to advise in
executive session on several aspects of this language. I still think that would be
important. At this stage as far as this language, I cannot see approving the plan as to
form and legality with this language contained in it, and would need to further discuss
that item in executive session, or perhaps look for an alternative to the current
language.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions of the Department or Corp. Counsel? And
then we’ll see if we need to go into executive session. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, hearing the comments, is this a opinion we are
being given this morning? Because if it is, then my opinion is just as good as theirs,
and we already adopted this once by Council.
CHAIR COUCH: Opinion from Corp. Counsel?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I think that’s the.. .Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: In the sense that the legal advice from the Department of Corporation
Counsel is legal advice, that’s essentially what’s.. .would be offered.
Again, it’s
something that elaborating more in executive session would be, I think, required to
actually get the full picture of the legal advice that would be given. So
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --that’s, you know, that’s where I can leave it at, at this stage. But it’s.. .1
don’t believe it would be a prudent idea to make a decision at least without the full
picture of the legal advice that I would.. .1 wanna give the Committee.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mister...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --Victorino? Oh, oh, I’m sorry, Mr. Hokama.

-

10

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
May 28, 2015

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So this was.. .this advice was given to the CPAC, Lariat CPAC,
and the Lanai Planning Commission also?
CHAIR COUCH: That’s a good question. Were they given that?
MR. HOPPER: I can explain what was.. .well, actually that was given in executive.. .the advice
that I gave to the Planning Commission was in executive session, but I can explain to
you the advice I have and a bit of what went on in.. .you know, after that advice. But
the.. .1 would want to elaborate more in an executive session. At this point, I’m not
comfortable with approving the language as it is and can explain the rationale for that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: My point, Chainnan, is have we been consistent with the
advisory committee members of Planning Commission on exactly what they can and
could not have taken under consideration with advisement? If we only picking and
choosing when we give this type of advice, you will find this Member to be very upset
and I will make it very difficult.
CHAIR COUCH: So it’s...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So if this is not what Lanai wants and already, Chairman,
we’ve already passed two or three Community Plans. So what, we saying that those
plans were totally invalidated too? They don’t have standing now? What the hell are
we saying? Let’s get our act together and be consistent on how we’re gonna perform.
We got eight more plans to do, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Right, and it’s my understanding from Mr. Hopper’s comments, that there
was an executive session for the Planning Commission, so I’m assuming that the
advice is gonna be the same or the comments are gonna be the same.
MR. HOPPER: The advice since this plan, this current plan has been out there, has been
consistent with respect to this section coming from the Department of Corporation
Counsel.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino, you had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Mr. Hokama covered most of ‘em and, again, I have
the same concern that. if we’re having such a difficult time at this juncture with plan
number one which is Lanai, what is gonna happen to the rest of the.. .the next eight?
And the eight are gonna be more cumbersome because you’re talking multiplicity of
owners, multiplicity of different groups that are gonna be coming forward. Here we’re
kinda like focused on just one or two groups, along with the owner of the island. So
there’s real concern if we can’t get it right here, how do we proceed? And we’re gonna
be stuck in the mud? I, too, like Mr. Hokama not going be happy and I’m gonna be
pressuring all the way through till I walk out these doors to make sure it’s done
correctly, and that you, Mr. Hopper, and Corporation Counsel, is giving consistent
guidelines to all these various entities, especially the community advisory groups
. .

-
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‘cause that to me is very unfair if we have them told something different than when it
gets here, ‘cause we make decision based upon what they’re advising us on. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And that’s why I think it’s prudent that we do hear what
Mr. Hopper has to say, and we can ask about the consistency when we’re in there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: I.. .he’s saying that the information is consistent. It’s my understanding too
that I think this Appendix in this Community Plan is the only one that has an issue.
So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, let’s.. .Mr. Chair, I hate to differ with you. We haven’t
gotten to the others to find out
—-

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the issues. And secondly, every time we go into executive
session the public never gets to
—

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --hear what’s going on. And I understand there is that
challenge. However, as much as possible should be put in public.. .in the public arena
versus always executive session whenever, Mr. Hopper, and wherever possible,
because I want the public to have confidence in what we’re doing. And right now there
are a number of groups out there have very little confidence, ‘cause we’ve consistently
changed based upon the Planning Department’s advice. So that’s all I have to say for
tight now. I’ll go ahead, take your lead as far as going into executive session,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, we do have Ms. dela Cruz and Mr. McOmber still in
Lanai as potential resource people. It’s the Chair’s intent that we just deal with this
one item because we’ve done everything else. We’ve gone through everything else. So
if that’s the case, if the Committee would like to keep them on as resource people,
then we’ll do that. I know they can’t be involved in the executive session, but we can
certainly have them available after the executive session if we choose to go into
executive session. Is there any objections with the, on it?
COUNCILMEMBERVICTORINO: No objections, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that’s a good idea.

-
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. So it’s the Chair recommendation, I’m very interested to
hear why.. .what the concerns are. So I will entertain a motion to enter into executive
session pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4), Hawaii Revised Statutes to consult with legal
counsel on questions and issues pertaining to the powers, duties, privileges,
immunities, and liabilities of the County, the Council and the Committee.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just to speak on the issues that Member Victorino had spoken, I do not
recommend executive session lightly. We realize that giving our advice to some extent
is expected to be public, and yes, that’s been different to me coming from private
practice where attorney and client communications are never publicly broadcast. So
to the extent possible, we really do try to give advice in open session and consistently
do that, frankly more so than I’ve seen the Attorney General’s Office at their meetings
and other corporation counsels in other counties do. But we recognize that that’s
important, and so I do not lightly ask for an executive session, and this is one portion
of a very large plan that otherwise I don’t have a need to go to executive session to
speak on anything. This is one aspect of a very large plan that we have reviewed and
have consistently had this issue at least through the Planning Commission
review.. .had explained this as an issue. So we do not take that concern lightly when
advising that, and only do that when we believe that providing the advice publicly
could adversely affect the County and the Council. So we just wanted those, you
know, to know that ‘cause that’s very important.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I thank Mr. Hopper for that clarification, and it’s
also that the public gets to hear that, that we don’t take these executive sessions very
lightly, that we really have valid reasons to go into ‘em and we’re not trying to exclude
them from the process, but sometimes it’s necessary to get the process completed in
an expedient manner. So thank you. Thank you, Mr. Hopper, and thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I made the motion.
CHAIR COUCH: You did make the motion? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, it’s been moved and seconded.. .moved by Mr. Carroll, and
seconded by Mr. Victorino to enter into executive session pursuant to
Section 92-5(a)(4) of Hawaii Revised Statutes. Are there any comments? Discussion?
Okay, all those in favor, please say “aye”.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED AYE.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Opposed? Okay, we will go into executive session.
VOTE:

AYES:

Chair
Couch,
Vice-Chair
Carroll,
Councilmembers Cochran and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Baisa, Guzman and White.

MOTION CARRIED.
APPROVE; RECESS OPEN
EXECUTWE MEETING.

ACTION:

MEETING;

AND

CONVENE

CHAIR COUCH: At this time, let us.. .by the way, the motion passed four, zero. We will set
the room up.. .we’ll recess to set up the room. I don’t anticipate it being a very long
executive session so with that we are in recess.
.(gavel).
.

RECESS:

9:36 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:48 a.m.

.

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel).
Will the regular session of the Planning Committee meeting of
Thursday, May 28th, please come back to order. All right, Members, thank you for the
executive session. Just to recap, we’re gonna take a look at and Mr. Hopper’s gonna
come up with some new language for Appendix 9-4. And as soon as we get that
language, we will post it so that the community has a chance to read it, and then
when we go to Lanai, then we can discuss it there. Hopefully they’ll have had
chance.. .had a chance to read it. Other than that, pretty much everything else we’ve
discussed all the way through. This was the last one. I just wanted to let you know,
we had some concerns about the spelling of the place names, and all place names
currently in the plan adhere to the Hawaii Board of Geographic Names which is
HBGN. The current HBGN list will be distributed to the Members right now, and then
we wanna see if we.. .1 wanted to suggest incorporating that list into the plan
potentially. Let’s take a look at that, and while we’re waiting, Members, do you have
any questions of the resource folks?
.

.

.

.

.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, no, no, no, not of the resource.

-
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CHAIR COUCH:
around.

The resource folks on Lanai.

If not, we don’t want ‘em to have to hang

COUNCILMEMBERVICTORINO: Oh, if we need ‘em, do we?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, thank you. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I did have requests, Mr. Chairman, not only from, you know,
maybe
(thaudthte).
but I would ask if it is at all possible before we go back to
Lanai, that maybe if we can have the Committee put together a matrix on what was
the changes from each reviewing body.
.

.

.

.

.

CHAIR COUCH: Ooh, we attempted to take a look at that. That would be a huge project
apparently, because the information,. .what was given from one.. .1 guess it was the
CPAC, came up with a document, and then the next one was.. .it was just another
document for the Planning Commission came up with their document, and nobody
has gone through word by word to say, okay, what was changed. And then again from
the Planning Commission document to our document. I still am in discussion with
the Department about doing that for future plans. To do that this time before we get
to Lanai, I think would take a tremendous amount of time if. .1 don’t know that we
could it done by then ‘cause that’s a huge undertaking.
.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I understand, I understand your concern, Chairman, and
I can appreciate that. I’m just trying to minimize issues that will come to us
either.. .we weren’t all upfront with all the changes, you weren’t aware of this change
that Council is now proposing compared to the original CPAC or Planning Commission
version. I know how our community’s gonna respond and...
CHAIR COUCH: I know we have the.. .the version that I handed to you is.. .has the changes
we made from what the Planning Commission had. And I believe in the binder, there
is a version that the CPAC had and the Planning Commission with.. .are the changes
marked up in those or not? I’m not sure. Department?
MS. JORGENSEN:

No, the Planning Commission does not show the track changes.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so ours is only the one that shows any changes between the two.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, then my.. .two things, then, Chairman, I would ask of
you. One, as soon as possible that we give them as much lead time
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --with the documents. And if we can give them more than the
one week notice, that would be appreciated.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: This document is already on.. .1 believe should be online today, Mr. Molina?
Yeah, okay, so...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, great.
CHAIR COUCH: It should be online today so they can start. The only change.. .changes that
will be made will be to Appendix 9-4.. .9.4, and potentially the two that I’m gonna
discuss right now. We handed out the spelling of the place names.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Would the...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Before we go to the documents that were just handed out...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In relation to Mr. Hokama’s comments about changes from
the different reviews, it was done for us, and I understand that this time it’s not quite
doable. But it had been done for us with the GPAC changes, the Maui Planning
Commission changes, our changes to that when we were going through the Maui
Island Plan, and it was for me very helpful. I was.. .1 enjoyed cross-referencing and
seeing where did the changes go and how did they, you know, morph or evolve into
what we’re looking at today kinda thing.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
In a lot of ways, we still have the comments from
GPAC...well, that all the stuff we worked on have been tossed out and where does that
leave us? I mean it’s like we spent all that time for nothing kinda.. .so I mean there’s
issues still with that, but for me it was very helpful. And so I think if it can’t be done
for this community. then perhaps in the future with the other eight, if that would be
possible would.. .for me, I’d like it, but I understand it’s very time-consuming but
hopefully it can get done. The other thing is in Mr. McOmber’s testimony, he put a
number that three-quarters of what they had worked on has been taken out. So if
there’s a way for him or whatever, somebody that knows exactly what that means in
black-and-white form, or, you know, written, maybe have that ready for us to see and
perhaps that can shed some light upon what he means by three-quarters of what was
mentioned by the company.
CHAIR COUCH: We have him as a resource if you’re...
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, so I mean I don’t know if we wanna go into that, but
I’m just saying that when we.. .through the discussions prior to heading over to Lanai,
or perhaps he can submit it then, or however. I mean if he can briefly touch on that
now, if that’s okay with the Members ‘cause it seemed like a big chunk if
three-quarters of what was discussed is not even there anymore. What does that
mean?
CHAIR COUCH: Right, and I had some concerns about that, number two, so I’m.. .yes,
Ms. Jorgensen?
MS. JORGENSEN: I believe Ron McOmber said in his testimony that three-quarters of what
was said by Pulama Lanai had., .and that was not completed, and the plan is a tenyear plan so I’m not sure the specifics ‘cause he was not specific on what it was that
he had expected to be completed in this timeframe. But the three-quarters of what
they produced has not been, you know, of the CPAC plan because the Planning
Commission did not make that many changes to the CPAC plan, and so there’s very,
yeah, very little the Planning Commission changed from the CPAC plan.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, yeah, so maybe it’s I’m looking at it in a different light,
but if Mr. McOmber’s on the other line, right?
CHAIR COUCH: I believe so, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is there a way to get his comments on this?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. McOmber, you there?
MS. WELENBRINK: Hi, Chair. We’re setting up right now.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Would you turn down the TV?
MR. McOMBER: As I fumble my way over to the desk. The question is what.. .what I’m
concerned about.. .my statement was as we went through the CPAC, we were given lots
of information and lots of expectations from Pulama. As we have gone through the
last year and a half, we see a lot of those things are not going to happen, and we based
a lot of our moving forward with this Community Plan with the anticipation that these
things are gonna be done, like a desal plant, like the runway. And if we had known
that this was gonna be this way, this Community Plan would not look like it looks like
right now, I can tell you that. This is very disheartening to us to go through this and
then go to the Planning Commission, heard the same thing. And then have all this
jerked out from underneath us. I don’t think it’s fair to this community what we’re
going to. Secondly, we would like to see a finished copy of your changes or whatever
you have sent to all CPAC members and probably the Planning Commission members
so we can see what we’re talking about here. Thank you.

-
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. McOmber. The copy is now online so you should be
able to pick that up and take a look at it online. Hopefully you don’t want to print it
out because it’s a lot of paper. Secondly, we’ll have a discussion about those
concerns. Mr. Hokama, any thoughts on his concerns about the changes and what
was represented?
MR. McOMBER: You gotta understand, Chair...
CHAIR COUCH: Hang on, Mr. McOmber. We’re talking.. .we’re talking to Mr. Hokama right
now.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would say that Mr. McOmber brings what I’ve
been hearing. People wanna be able to see the final draft in its complete form so they
can make very good comments and testimony. Also for this meeting, we have received
testimony from former Planning Commission members like Mr. Ruidas of Lanai and
others that have presented recommendations that would take amendments to the
plan. So I would say, Chairman, I prefer for the community to see our current draft in
its complete form when we go to Lanai, take their comments if they’re recommending
amendments and revisions, that you allow the Committee to consider them
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --on Lanai in front of our community and then to make a
recommendation for fmal Council action.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, and that’s the intent is the current draft is online with the exception
of what we’re gonna do this right now, and that will get online as soon as we get the
language in and potentially any of the other comments. Members, Ms. Cochran, you
mentioned the changes. There is a letter dated January 26, 2015 in the back of your
binder, and there is a. it’s not in matrix form, but there is a difference, if you get
towards the end, there is a summary of differences between the Community Plan
Advisory Committee’s final draft and the Lanai Planning Commission final draft. So
you have that to look at as well. AU right, Members, we handed out this Hawaii Board
of Geographic Names, and if it’s the pleasure of the Committee
. .

—

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --would we want.. .Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, and thank you for bringing this forward.
I had the pleasure last night and the honor of being at the Commission’s meeting here
held on Maui. And from my research with them last night, and you can verify this and
you can.. .Corporation Counsel, can verify this, the names that they have listed at this
point for any geographical location throughout the State of Hawaii, is what they
recognize. If there is a restoration, change or even correction, they must be informed,
okay. I mean even if you, Mr. Hokama, or myself see something that’s misspelled, or
Ms. Cochran, or Mr. Carroll, we cannot say correct it in our document. You can put in
-
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apostrophes, or in parentheses I should say, the name that you may think it is or, like
last night, the terminology the kama’aina. .1 mean not the.. .the malihini term because
that was like, for example, we brought up Big Beach, Little Beach. Many of these are
synonymous, Chang’s Beach, with those names, but there are true Hawaiian names
for these beaches which must be recognized on any legal document.
.

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, so following what Mr. Hokama what has says as
far as the kupuna have put in names, our elders have put in names from the past, it
must be recognized by this commission.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so I just wanted to make sure that this document
coming from them is really the legal document we need to deal with. And unless
somebody can tell me differently, this is what I was told last night, not specifically on
this item, but on the Wailuku River issue.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And...
CHAIR COUCH: Exactly, and that’s why we’re putting this list in here, is that’s what the list
is, and now there is a process and as you all know, we went through that process, and
it appears to be fairly easy to change the name. So if the residents look at this list,
and that’s I think why we, I think, we should include this list.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, let me finish up if...
CHAIR COUCH: Oh okay, sure.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They can approve it like they did last night.
must go to the United States Commission.

But then it

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that’s a bigger and more cumbersome because you
have to be on their docket and that could take a. .it. .well, they weren’t really clear on
how much time because we haven’t had that many. Sometimes it can take two, three
months, sometimes it can take much longer than that to get on the docket itself. They
were also very accommodating in the sense saying that when we... or a change is made
here in Hawaii, generally speaking, they abide by at that level, unless some compelling
evidence comes forward. But they also mentioned that evidence to why the name has
to be restored or changed to whatever name you felt is very important also, like
Mr. Duey had done a very extensive job with the Wailuku River issue. So, but
.
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anyhow, just so that we’re clear that from what I was told, any document that has
their name on it, the GNSI. the GNIS I should say, is the legal document for which the
State of Hawaii recognizes the naming of that particular entity no matter which island
it’s on. So anyhow, Mr. Chair, I just wanted to make sure we were clear on that.
. .

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. And, Members, that’s.. .that is the reason why I’m suggesting
that we put this in there, and then that gives the community an opportunity to take a
look and see what the, quote, unquote, legal names are versus what the name should
be. Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE:
plan?

So, Mr. Chairman, are you saying you want this as an appendices to this

CHAIR COUCH: I’m asking the Members if they’re.. .well, let me ask you first. You have any
issues with making this an appendices?
MR. SPENCE: Oh, I think it’s.. .1 recall the last time that we discussed this, I offered that we
would pick up a project after this plan is adopted to go through the process to change
these names officially with the State and ultimately with, you know, whatever the
USGS or whatever other Federal agencies are involved, and then we would present an
amendment to this plan in one, you know, in one package to this Committee. I find
having multiple names of things in plans kind of confusing and difficult in reference,
because you get in a meeting, and you don’t know who’s talking about what and you
have to cross reference and all that. It makes some things difficult. My preference
would be to adopt the plan with the names that are on there right now, go through
this process officially with the State, and then come back to this Committee with
amendments.
CHAIR COUCH: It’s my.. .okay. Correct if I’m wrong, and it’s my understanding that the
names that are in the plan are the names that are on this list.
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That’s correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, all right.
MR. SPENCE: So I’m not sure why this would be included if everybody.. .if there’s discussion
of.. .that these.. .the names on this list are incorrect. I would rather leave them, and
just.. .it seems like it muddies the waters to me.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: I mean it’s good for reference to let the community know that these are the
official State names, and we will work to correct them however that comes out.

-
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MS. JORGENSEN: Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Jorgensen?
MS. JORGENSEN: Thank you. We could post it or you could post it on your website as a
way for the public to be able to see what we used. We have a listing on our Lanai
Community Plan website that says, technical reports, so we could post it under that.
And it also could be handed out at the June meeting.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Is this in one of those technical reports, this list?
MS. JORGENSEN: No, it would be something that we would post now.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any thoughts on having that posted with this plan, but
not as an appendix? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And I agree with Ms. Jorgensen in
regards to this. It seems like a sort of a work in progress, this list, ‘cause if you look
at the status key numbers, one through six, some of them says it has not been
reviewed. Number three says more research needed. So perhaps, you know, these are
not truly the end name at this point in time. Things can changes too, so it’s definitely
a working document.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
saying, as a reference.

Is how I look at it.

And so to have, as Ms. Jorgensen is

CHAIR COUCH: As a reference.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Noted that this is what we...
CHAIR COUCH: Not an appendix.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Something like that sort, I suppose.
CHAIR COUCH: And I’m fine with that too, but we have to put somewhere in the document
in the general.. .1 mean not the general, the Lanai Community Plan that that’s... I think
we wanna put notations saying that this is what was used to come up with the names.
And that being a nonsubstantive change, I would think. Is that...

-
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MS. JORGENSEN: We could put some notation for all the maps that refers to that this is
what is used that we used the GNIS.
CHAIR COUCH: That is on the maps already?
MR. SPENCE: No.
MS. JORGENSEN: No, it’s not on the maps right now, but we could either...
CHAIR COUCH:
I could just.. .we could just set it at the beginning of the.. in the
Introduction, saying, hey...
MS. JORGENSEN: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s where I would put it, is the Introduction. Something that this is, you
know, the HBGN is the list of official names. So if the Members are okay with that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I mean I will defer to Mr. Hokama too if he has a little
more insight to this and, you know, that origination of names and what have you. But
I think, yeah, as long as it’s referenced, that
—-

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --this is what we

-

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --went to for

-

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --information, then...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hokama, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The kupuna and the Lanalans will use the terms they know.
CHAIR COUCH: Of course.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, you know, the only ones that going be confused is
government because they’re not gonna understand what Lanalans are talking about.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: They are gonna know what they’re talking about. They live
with it, they know where the locations are. If they had the chance, the kupunas would
-
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explain why we say it or call it a certain thing. So I’m fine with it, Mr. Chair, because I
know the Lanalans know what we’re talking about.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
confusion

It’s for others that don’t know that’s gonna have the

-

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --for me. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, all right, so without objection, we’ll just make that nonsubstantive
change at the beginning, somewhere in the Introduction narrative. Okay, I don’t hear
any objections.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections, no objections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, the next thing and the last thing, is there was concern, and if we
could pass out this letter now. There was concern on the Keomoku. .Keomuku Beach
Trail ownership. We’re passing out a letter from DLNR dated May 9, 1990. In the
letter, the DLNR states that Keomuku Beach Trail’s County owned pursuant to HRS. I
would like Corp. Counsel, and I know we’re doing it real quickly... oh, here it is. This
is it. I know Mr. Hokama’s stance and it’s the same as my stance. You may have
given it to us, but we haven’t taken it yet. I believe that’s the usual stance that the
State tries to put roads on us. But with this letter, is there an issue with Corp.
Counsel to say, yeah, the State might say it, give it to us, but it isn’t accepted by the
County yet?
.

MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, the County’s position as well as the other counties in the
State of Hawaii are generally consistent, and at least with the County of Maui it’s that
until a deed for the land is accepted by the County Council, that it’s considered a
State road. I know the State has a different opinion on this for certain roadways. But
that continues to be the County’s position, and based on County Code, that’s
the.. .that’s what the position is. It’s the County Code requires for land to be accepted
by the County, that the County Council needs to accept it by deed. And that’s.. .as
most of you are probably familiar with in the Public Works Committee, oftentimes
roadways like that are being dedicated to the County and the County Council has to
accept those roads whether it’s from the State or another party. If it’s a quitclaim from
the State and then the County Council accepts it, then that can be considered a State
road. We’d be looking for the resolution accepting the roadway basically.. .historically.
And I know the Department of Public Works has generally some historic records,
-
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so.. .and this would probably not be an inconsistent position for the State to take here
with respect probably to all so-called roads in limbo. But in general the County does
not recognize roads as being County roads unless they are accepted by deed by the
Maui County Council. So if that hasn’t happened, the County should not be certainly
claiming ownership and should not be referencing it as a County roadway on the
document unless that information can be verified. At best it would be considered I
think a so-called Old Government Road that is under... not under the jurisdiction of
the County or the State which has been a problem for I think at least four decades
within the State of Hawaii. So basically unless the road’s accepted by the County
Council by deed, then it’s not considered a County road.
CHAIR COUCH: And I guess I have the question to the Department, did you check as to
the.. .whether or not the County did accept this road?
MR SPENCE: No, Mr. Chairman, we did not.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, ‘cause I believe it’s listed in Map 7.2 as a County-owned road.
MR. SPENCE: Oh, it.. .that would just be... and if we’re mistaken from.. .as a result of the
contents of this letter, then we’re mistaken on that.
CHAIR COUCH: So I... can I request that you research that and find out whether or not it is,
so that when we have this ready for the 23rd of June, we can have the right map.
MR. SPENCE: We will check with...
CHAIR COUCH: Or not necessarily... I’m sorry, sony for interrupting.
23rd, before first reading.

Not necessarily the

MR. SPENCE: Okay, well, we’re just gonna. I’m just gonna ask Public Works and they’re
gonna ask their surveyor, do we have a deed for it? They’re probably gonna say no.
We’ll just confirm that.
. .

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And Ms. Jorgensen?
MS. JORGENSEN: There is an action in the Infrastructure, Chapter 7, that is Action 3
point.. .the 7.32 that says, establish who has jurisdiction, ownership and responsibility
over the Old Government Road. And I was working with Council Services to see about
adding a reference to the maps to say on one, because of different databases, on one
map, it says Keomuku Trail and on the other it says Keomuku Beach Trail. But those
are the unpaved sections that is referred to as Old Government Road.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. JORGENSEN: So it’d be a nonsubstantive change
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CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. JORGENSEN: --to that to clarify what that is. And on the road ownership we did
research it quite a bit, going over and talking to Roads and they had no record of
County ownership of it.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it’s in the map.
MS. JORGENSEN: That’s why we have this Action, it’s...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. JORGENSEN: Yeah, so in the map it could be changed as to an unknown

--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. JORGENSEN: --to match this Action in the chapter.
CHAIR COUCH: Good, that would good. Thank you. Members, any objections to that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no objections.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is this the only road in this situation though?
CHAIR COUCH: It’s my understanding, Mr. Hokama brought that up. Did you know of any
other roads that you noticed here? You brought up a few ownership issues and that
has been...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would say about half dozen roads that

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I would say...
CHAIR COUCH: And if you look at the maps, it points out those roads that Mr. Hokama had
brought up to us. The new maps that are on here now.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, for me

--

-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --State has shown in the past they’ve exercised jurisdiction
and control over those roads. So to me it is visible proof that they have jurisdiction
and ownership.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
When you post a State Highway sign, it says State
Highway 110 or whatever it was, it tells me you’re exercising ownership.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair...
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
My only question is in reference to the table that
Ms. Jorgensen referred to, Table 7.6, Item 7.30 [sic], establish who has jurisdiction,
ownership, responsibility over Old Government Road, so there’s no plural there. So in
essence, that is just referring to Keomuku only? Is that.. .what is that?
MS. JORGENSEN: Yes, to the sections that are unpaved, either labeled Keomuku Beach
Trail or Keomuku Trail on Map 7.2 and 7.3.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so my question is we do not need to look into the
other half dozen or so Mr. Hokama mentioned? It’s no need because as he stated, it
has State signs on ‘em, it clearly looks like they have true ownership or responsibility
over them. So
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --we don’t need to be concerned in regards to that.. .those.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I’m sony to interrupt Ms. Cochran, but she just spurred my
memory. I think what we need verification is in the past there was a beach trail.
During low tide, it ran along the high water mark on the shoreline. When high tide,
they ran in the inner road. So there’s actually like two roads for the old-timers. So I
don’t know if they’re referring to one that is only used during low tide, ‘cause that was
-
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a pretty acknowledged roadway for the residents I would say up through the ‘70s. And
that was because every time after big rains depending how it dried and where the
water fell, the inner road always changes. So I’ll bet money today that at least half of
the road is not what is what would the survey would say is the potential road.
Because equipment just went where
--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It could.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --it could continue to keep the trail open. But that was done
mostly by the landowner to retain access for hunting purposes and other beach
requirements of residents. But government never did exercise control, only when it
was to the State’s or County’s benefit. But other than that, the landowner paid for
and maintained that road for community use.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any suggestions on what you wanna do with that or...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, the State says they don’t want it to be owned by private
but they don’t put up any resources, so to me their talk is cheap, meaningless to me.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments on the road? AU right, so Members, we just
have the minor change.. .well, major/minor, small change but it’s a major change for
Appendix 9.4. And we are going to talk about the name list. We’re gonna just post
that as a separate resource. But other than that, this is what we have online right
now, and when we get the nonsubstantive changes and the one change from
Mr. Hopper, we will put that on. And that will be what we’ll discuss on June 23rd on
Lanai, so we’re asking that the Lanaians.. .yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, Chairman, just so, you know, some of our residents sent
me some of their thoughts. So I just would say if people like Mr. Ruidas who served
on CPAC and Planning Commission still have concerns about.. and I’ll just bring it up
that it’s something we can think about prior to the meeting on Lanai, his concern
about B&Bs and short-term rentals. I could say Lanai has always more than likely
punted on this issue, and punted to the fact that they will await the Community Plan
update. Well, we’re doing the update now and there are those that would like some
language in the plan, so my thing is be ready to present your recommendations to
the.. .your Committee when we do. Second, under Energy, there’s a concern that we
need to consider as a policy to allow metal poles and for people like Mr. Ruidas who
works for the utility, it more about survivability than looks. And his thing is you can
always paint it bold green.
.

CHAIR COUCH: I believe we put that one back in.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, if we did, then that’s great. Then I can tell him it’s
taken care of. And the last concern of him as a Commissioner is the boundary line of
the CZM for SMA considerations. And I’ve heard that more than once now, so my
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thing is present a proposal that you believe is workable for the island, and I’m sure the
Committee can make their appropriate recommendation.
CHAIR COUCH: The SMA line you’re talking about?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAIVIA: Yeah, it’s.. .his, Mr. Ruidas’ comment to me is, for the last five
years, the Planning Commission has been trying to amend its own rules as allowed
but to no avail. This process being blocked in some fashion or being prolonged for
reasons beyond my knowledge and as evidenced by the above deletions. Flood zones
on the east side of Lanai cannot be studied and determined because of the lack of
funding, and he says that it’s from Mr. Cenzo. By my experiences, I can attest that it
floods in the SMA. Amending the SMA will protect archaeological sites, cultural sites,
and the preservation of traditional practices for Lanai and its residents.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Spence, any comment on the.. .oh, by the way, I wanna welcome
Chair White to the meeting. Thank you for coming in.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Any comments on the SMA line or CZM?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: I’m gonna call it the SMA line.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I can appreciate the thought of expanding the SMA on the
island on Lanai. There is no development proposed on the island that is not already
within the SMA. All the cultural sites, et cetera, are already protected. I mean the
SMA either applies to. .it just basically applies to development, and there is no new
development proposed that is outside.. .or that is inside the SMA. So there is no need
to change that line. And that’s been explained.
.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, Chairman, you know, I understand the Director’s and
Department’s perspective. For me, I gotta represent the island’s perspective, and this
is something they keep coming back to me and so I bring it up if this is something that
is important and the Committee and Council can make a fmal policy decision.
CHAIR COUCH: I believe there’s a huge process into changing the SMA. Mr. Spence
and. I’d like to find out what that process is and then I can make a recommendation.
. .

MR. SPENCE: Yes, and Mr. Chairman, my primary concern with this is staff time which we
have none of if we’re going to continue on with the.. .doing the Molokai and West Maui
Community Plans. We do not have the resources to do it. I’m very concerned...
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I’m sony. Let.. .sony for interrupting. Not as a part of this plan, but
as
--
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MR. SPENCE: Yes, and...
CHAIR COUCH: --as a separate process.
MR. SPENCE:

.

CHAIR COUCH:

.

.(Inaudthle)...

Okay,

okay.

MR SPENCE: Because it involves the same staff and just the expenditure of taxpayer money
for no appreciable difference in a result. We can double the amount, the size of the
SMA. We can quadruple the size of the SMA on the island of Lanai, and it will not
result in any appreciable change in the protection of resources. It would take
hundreds of hours of staff time to go through the mapping, go through public hearing
process, developing the maps. It would take staff away from time needed for other
projects, and again we would end up with no appreciable gain. If there was resources
threatened or something, I would be 100 percent on board, doing that right now. But
there’s just.. .there’s nothing really proposed and, you know, that’s going to be affected
if we change those boundaries.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Mr. Hokama, I don’t think we’re allowed to do that in this plan,
however, if you would like to submit an item to...
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
MR. MOLINA: Staff would just like to point out that the Committee did revise Actions in
Table 3.1, Action 3.09, pursuant to recommendations provided by the Planning
Department. The new action reads, to review the Special Management Area boundary
and make changes as necessary to comply with the objectives and policies defined in
HRS 205A-2. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Right, thank you, thank you, Mr. Molina. And that is what I was gonna
suggest is that if we make it an item.. .1 mean it is part of an Action so it can be
done.. .initiated by anybody if we make it an item for the appropriate Committee and
then discuss that in that Committee, and then give direction to the Department. It
may be, you know, as.. .we can go into a long discussion as to whether it is necessary
or not as opposed to this short discussion right here and now, cause we can’t change
it in the plan.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I’m with you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I believe we did the steel poles. Mr. Molina, we.. .they are in there,
yes?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.

CHAIR COUCH: And the first one was again?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The short-term.
CHAIR COUCH: The short-term rentals, we pulled that out because we’re working on that.
We had a short-term rental bill that essentially fairly close to excluded Lanai, and now
we’re making changes to it this next item in this next meeting. And that will include
Lanai in it. So we felt that that Action, by the time this is done, that’ll be done, so I
believe...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You can explain that on Lanai, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, great, thank you. Members, any other comments on this plan? If
not, we’re going to.. .the recommendation will be to defer this item. The Staff will make
the changes, and when we get the information from Mr. Hopper, we will then post that
as well. Without any objection?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objection.
MR. SPENCE: Wait, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: I believe we handed out a couple of things for the Committee’s consideration.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I thought you didn’t want to do that? Okay, you have some concerns?
MR. SPENCE: Two things, Chapter 9 in Land Use and Policies, Pages 9 and 11, and I’m sure
Mary will explain a little bit more. Just one addition, sometimes the Community Plan
designations and the State district boundaries do not exactly line up. And so we just
wanted to make a small addition to say that land use designation boundaries will be
adjusted to align to the State land use district boundaries. We’re talking about just
extraordinarily small considerations, but when you line up State and you line up
Community Plan, there.. .there’s like.. .we’re talking tenths of acres that do not line up.
And the intent there is to define consistency so we don’t have to deal with it all along
down the road.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any objections, Members, to make.. .this letter was passed out. It
says Planning Department Recommendations to Lanai Community Plan for Maui
County Council Planning Committee Meeting 5/28/15. So the first addition was to
just add basically language to line up the boundaries? Any objections to that?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, we assuming the State right, and we wrong?
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CHAIR COUCH: That’s a good question. Who has priority? Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Well, we think we do.
CHAIR COUCH: So you’re adjusting the State’s boundaries to ours?
MR. SPENCE: I will.. .1 think it’s gonna be on a small case-by-case thing ‘cause sometimes
things move one way or another. GIS is a wonderful tool and it brings up very minute
inconsistencies.
CHAIR COUCH: And Staff brought up that the policy actually.. there is a policy that talks
about matching with the State. So unless we change that policy, we should match
with the State, yeah.
.

MR. SPENCE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Chairman.

We should just match whatever is the most accurate,

CHAIR COUCH: Do you have the policy number that we can change that?
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. No, Staff just wanted to point out that the proposal
before you by the.. .from the Planning Department would indicate that the policy is to
align to the State’s standards as opposed to adjusting
—-

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. MOLINA: --the State’s standards, or having the flexibility to, as Mr. Hokama suggested,
determine what’s the most appropriate designation.
CHAIR COUCH: Are you okay with changing that language to, “will be adjusted to align with
the most accurate interpretation”?
MR. SPENCE: I think we are, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So any objection to that change, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Spence, next?
MR. SPENCE: And the other one, Appendix 9.2 is a comparison of the State Land Use,
County Plan Designations and Zoning Districts, and we’re proposing just to delete that
in its entirety. And the reason is we have a lot of. .we have in this plan and we
anticipate other plans, we’re gonna have a call for new zoning districts. And so to
have this table in here like the mixed use thing, we have no zoning code that. But
.
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I. .but the intent of the purpose of the designation is still there, and we will. .well,
somebody’s gonna be developing a tile.. .a chapter in Title 19 to match that. So
there’s no need for this particular appendix at this time. It actually provides a
limitation.
.

.

CHAIR COUCH: Members, comments? Any objections to the deletion? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I can support the Director’s request at this time. I mean in
the past we did Urban Reserve. There was no zoning category
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Urban Reserve.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But we understood the intent of the plan designation of
Urban Reserve so I can support the Director’s.. .be supportive of the Director’s request.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any objections?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. All right, next one, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: That’s,. .that’s it right now. The rest of it we discussed with Staff and they’re
nonsubstantive.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: We can just work on those together.
CHAIR COUCH: Great. Members, any other questions?
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Molina?
MR. MOLINA: May I request a brief recess?
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CHAIR COUCH: Certainly. Short recess to the call of the Chair.
RECESS:

11:34 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:36 a.m.

..

.(gavet)...

(gavel)... Will the Planning Committee meeting of May 28th please come
CHAIR COUCH:
back to order. All right, I think we’ve got everything that everybody has any concerns
about. We’re gonna get this posted. It is posted now and the small changes will be
posted as they’re made, and the information from Mr. Hopper once we get that, we’ll
put that in as well. So we urge the Lanai community to take a look at this. If,
Mr. Hokama, if the District Office, if they’re looking for copies in paper, are you...
..

.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: We’ll do the best we can

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --the office can to support the community’s request.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I wanna thank the resource folks. I know we didnt use you
very much, but we at least got some pertinent information from you, so thank you very
much. Members, without objection, this item shall be deferred to the June 23rd
meeting on Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. This item is deferred.
Mr. McOmber and Ms....

At this point, Members, and thank you

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: dela Crnz.
CHAIR COUCH: --dela Crnz for being there, and Ms. Wilenbrink. Okay, Members, instead
of getting heavily into the next one, which is pretty heavy, any objections to breaking a
little early for lunch, and then we’ll come back at 1:30 and dig right in?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, because we didn’t have a break either. So I look forward to seeing
you all at 1:30. This meeting is in recess until 1:30.
.(gavel).
.
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RECESS:

11:38a.m.

RECONVENE:

1:40 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel)...
come back to order.
.

PC-lO

.

Will the Planning Committee meeting of May 28th, please

AMENDING THE COMPREHENSIVE ZONING ORDINANCE RELATING TO
SHORT TERM RENTAL HOMES (C.C. 14-278)

CHAIR COUCH: AU right, Members, we’re on PC- 10 which is Amending the Comprehensive
Zoning Ordinance Relating to Short-Term Rental Homes. Just before we get to the
Department, you have a document dated December 5th from me to Patrick Wong.
That’s the one we’ll be working off of. So if everybody could find that. Oh, it looks like
we’re having technical difficulties with Akaku. AU right so, Department, can you.. .it’s
been awhile since we had the.. .yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Sorry, what is the date of the...
CHAIR COUCH: December 5, 2014.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, ‘14.
CHAIR COUCH: Sony, 2014, since...you’re trying to push the end of the year already? It
should be towards the very end of the binder, about the third document back. from
the back. Got. .you have the document? Okay, everybody still looking? Take a short
recess until we get the documents straightened out. Short recess, call of the Chair.
(gavel).
. .

.

RECESS:

1:42 a.m.

RECONVENE:

1:45 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel).. Will the Planning Committee meeting of May 28th, please come
back to order. Okay, Members, we got our documents, and before we go much
further, we did have a PowerPoint for the reason for this.. .or for the reason for this
document. But that was a long time ago, so I’m gonna have the Department not
necessarily go through the PowerPoint. You can look it up. It’s in your binders as
well, but just to kinda highlight why we’re doing this and to give us some groundwork
to remind you. So Ms. Flammer, you ready?
.

.

.

.

MS. FLAMMER: I am. Okay, thank you, Chair. Good afternoon, Members, thank you for
reviewing this today. I know you have a copy of the overview presentation from
November 20th. That presentation is just a summary of the very long report that I gave
-
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you. I gave you a lot of details in that report. One thing I’ve learned over the years is
you like more details rather than less, so there’s a lot in there if we need to reference
anything. So as background, the original bill was passed in May 2012 after many
months of Council work. I think I remember there were 11 meetings where we went
through kind of line by line and really shaped the bill into what it is today. One of
your last items was a two-year review clause, and it’s given us a great chance to
improve what we already have. It’s been about three years that we spent developing,
implementing, and using this permit system, and we’ve really learned a lot over those
three years. The landscape is also changed a little bit. So I’m happy to report that our
permit system that was created by this bill has been very successful. In the past three
years, we’ve received almost 200 applications. To date, we’ve issued almost 140 of
those permits, and we’re spending a tremendous amount of time working on the
applications in the pipeline as well as working on enforcement issues. We continue to
receive a steady stream of both B&Bs, short-term rental home permits, and the State
Land Use Special Use permits that come with the properties located in the State
Agricultural District. In the three years that we’ve been implementing this bill, we’ve
only had six permits that have been denied. And most of those were in 2013, and
those were operations that had a poor history of operating. Applicants today don’t
have histories of operating, and less neighbor objections are down significantly. This
makes the process very different, much easier, but it also speaks to the need to
change our process to reflect that. As you may recall, the permit system is designed
so that property owners must show they meet the criteria that you set out prior to
submitting an application. We refer to this in the presentation as a no-surprises
policy, so no surprises for the applicant. And I think our small rate of denial show
that that system works. We recognize, however, that the application process does
require a tremendous amount of work upfront by the applicant because of this. And
as we go through our recommended changes today, some of them will address
simplifying the application process. The first permit was issued two and a half years
ago, and I feel very fortunate to tell you that we’ve had very few complaints for
permitted operations. I see the permit holders generally they greatly value their permit
and they understand the importance of being good neighbors. There’s something
about the permit process that really changes the whole.. .the whole behavior. The bill
was also a huge step towards streamlining the permit process in the first place. If you
recall, it was a very lengthy conditional permit process that was in place that this
replaced. The bill was designed to have most permits approved administratively, and
since 2012, there’s only been 15 short-term rental home applications actually
reviewed by the Planning Commission. Again, we’re very grateful to be back here
today updating the bill. Over the past three years, we’ve identified parts of the bill
that need clarification and these are mostly housekeeping items. We’ve identified
areas where we can easily streamline the process for everyone. We’ve also identified
ways to strengthen the Department’s ability to not renew or to revoke permits when
there are problems. And we’ve tried to address the need for managers in remote areas
where there are not adequate license realtors, and those areas being Hana and Lanai.
So again, thank you for this opportunity and we look forward to going through the bill
with you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Spence, any comments?
MR. SPENCE: No, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH:
through?

Okay, Mr. Hopper, I know you’re gonna give some comments as we go

MR. HOPPER: I can, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. So, Members, if you go to the back of that document,
there on Page.. .Exhibit B.. .it’s listed as Exhibit B after Page 15, there is a summary of
amendments. And I think it’s gonna be much easier for us to go through that, and if
you have any questions on what the actual language says, you can go back to the page
and line number in the left-hand column. Everybody got that? So Page 1, Line 26 is
what that 1.26 means. So, Ms. flammer, if you could just go through each one of
these items and just let us know.. .give a short description of that and then we can
move on.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. I’m just gonna follow the table in order.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. FLAMMER: So the first amendment that we’re recommending is truly a housekeeping
provision. It clarifies the definition of an accessory dwelling right in the definition. .1
mean the definition of a short-term rental home, so that it can include an accessory
dwelling unit, and that would be an attached ohana. Sometimes you don’t know all
the really minor details of something until you start processing it. So the question
came about, can you use a legal attached ohana? And we decided that, yes, that
would be okay but we probably wanna amend the bill to allow that. So that’s what the
first change is.
.

CHAIR COUCH: Is that attached and/or detached?
MS. fLAMMER: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, now I know there’s some concerns that we had gotten testimony on a
while back about there are older properties that may have, let’s say, three dwellings
with two bedrooms each, or three bedrooms each. I know we limited it right now to
two. Is there.. .what’re your thoughts on if, for instance, somebody has three two
bedroom cottages on their home and they wanna. .you know we want six. .we’re
allowing six rooms, so would that be allowable under the way the language is now?
.

.

MR. SPENCE: No, it would not, Mr. Chairman. It would not be allowed to do more than
the.. .the way that the language reads right now is in no more than two single-family
dwellings unit, and if you amend it, a single-family dwelling or an accessory dwelling
unit. And we’ve had some discussion about that. You have a wide variety of
-
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properties on the island of Maui where, say, under Interim zoning a number of units
have been built on a property. I’ve seen.. .I’m aware of one property in Makawao, I
think there’s like 12 units, something like that. When you start getting into doing one
bedroom per house or something like that, that becomes a real enforcement issue, and
I would.. .and that’s also.. .that would propose some kind of exception for a very, very
minor number of properties around the County.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. S PENCE: I would rather just leave it with the single-family and the ohana.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. So, Members, the way I’d like to do this. They’ve
explained what the changes are. You can look if you like at the actual language, but
there’s a summary of the change. And if there are no objections, I would like to just,
by consensus, say okay, everybody’s fine with that change. Or if they have concerns,
I’d like to hear ‘em. So does anybody have any concern with these.. .oh good, thank
you, I need to put mine on stun too. Okay, reminder, turn off your cell phones, thank
you. So if there are no objections, we’ll accept these changes? Or no questions?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good. I’m gonna refrain from using the word consensus. We’ve heard
that too much the last few weeks. All right, Number 2, Ms. Flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay, so the second again is more of a housekeeping item. It deals with
short-term rental homes and actually bed and breakfasts in the Apartment District.
So how this Code works--I’m sure you’ve heard the term pyramid zoning before—in the
Apartment District, A is listed as any permitted use in the residential and duplex
districts. That makes bed and breakfast and short-term rental homes an allowed use,
but we get a lot of phone calls about it so we figure we might as well just make it
explicit in the bill, and just put the two out. I do wanna point out that under F, under
Townhouses, there’s a clause in there that’s not in the current Code. We’re not quite
sure where it came from. Townhouses under the provisions of the conditional permit,
that doesn’t belong in there so when we get the final bill to you, that’ll be removed to
show you what the current law is.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right, Members, any questions, objections to that language?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, moving on, next one.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay, the next one has to deal with the Agricultural District. We had spent
a lot of time talking about where’s the appropriate place in the Code to put short-term
rental homes. Originally when we did the Code, we were trying to make it consistent
with the bed and breakfast law, and under that, short-term rental homes are
-
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considered an accessory use. However, in discussions with Corp. Counsel, we’ve
realized that there can be some areas where bed and breakfasts and short-term rental
homes are a little bit different. The appropriate place is probably as a Special Use
Permit; however, we’d like to add in some language that we put in here under
accessory use. We’d like to move it so that it does reflect the bed and breakfasts, so
that if you’re going to come in at the County or the State Ag District, it’s also.. .you’re
gonna need to have, same as B&Bs, either $35,000 worth of growth sales for each two
years, or an approved and implemented farm plan, and that’s how most of ‘em do
come in now. Or it can be located in sites listed on the State of Hawaii Historic
Register or the National Register of Historic Places. I do have something written out
that I could hand out either now or at another time that explains that language. But
it’s basically just moving those three criteria into the Special Use section.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: And just with that, I’d like to.. .we may need to tweak that language a bit for
some nonsubstantive changes, it’s just to form, but as long as that’s under the Special
Use section I think that that’s the appropriate place for it. The new language, I don’t
have a problem with the new language other than we may need to tweak it a bit just
for ease of use and the types of changes that we normally look at when we go through
kind of a final reading of the bill. But we.. .ff those.. .if we’re authorized to make
nonsubstantive changes, I don’t think that would be a problem, but just wanted to
note that for the record.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. So, Ms. Flammer, I see here you have Option 1, Option 2,
Option 3. Wliat is the language that.. .the changes that have been made? Are they
Option 2 essentially?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes, and Option 2 is currently what we’re using now. However, when the
law was first passed, it was different than what was sent to the State of Planning in
the very beginning of the process. So when we started sending new applications that
did not require a farm plan to the State Office of Planning, they commented back.
Sure, we’d sure like to see a higher threshold. And in discussions with them, they
became comfortable with the idea of having a implemented farm plan as a
requirement. So we’ve been using it as a strongly, highly suggested.. .for applications,
and we’d like to just codify that into the law.
CHAIR COUCH:
Yes?

Okay.

Members, any questions on that?

Okay, any objections?

Okay.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Which. I’m sorry, which options?
. .

CHAIR COUCH: I believe it was Option 2. Basically, special use and requires State special
use permit. If the State law allows it, then Special Use Permit for County anyway on
ag. And then if we get into where we get ag tourism and whatnot, we can then move it
as a. .we really can’t do it as an accessory use anyway.
.
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MS. FLAMMER: Not, not now, no.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, because.. .yeah. If.. .it’s only accessory if someone’s living on the land,
and they’re not if it’s a short-term rental home, unless there’s a second dwelling that
is there. So okay, that makes sense.
MS. fLAMMER: That’s where the distinction came in the discussions with Corp. Counsel
and the State AG between a bed and breakfast where you have a resident, and then a
short-term rental home where you don’t.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, no objections, we go on with that. The fourth one in, it’s 5.29 and
5.30, property subject to a CPR.
MS. fLAMMER: Okay, so we get a fair number of applications that come in for lots that have
been subject to a condominiumized property regime. Currently the Department, we
treat them as a single lot so both of the units we consider one. It can be a little
problematic with application processing. We’ve talked about many different ways to
handle it. The Department at this point in time--and I’ll let the Director maybe speak
to that--does feel comfortable as recognizing the individual units as separate lots for
the purpose of application processing.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members? Okay, this is where.. and kinda had a discussion offline
with Mr. Hopper on how we might want to deal with this. But we had a testifier come
in and say that there’s a single lot in the West Side, I think it was International
Colony, that there are 42 single-family homes on that lot. It was built way back before
all of this came about, and was built for vacation use. It’s in their CC&Rs and I
believe they have an office, a check-in office and whatnot. However, with the new
short-term rental.. .the new bill that we’ve.. .just came out three years ago, it ldnda
restricted them because it says only one per lot, as opposed to one per TMK. So, and I
believe some other in the West Side, some in even your district, Mr. White, and I know
there’s some in my district that are lots that are actually zoned A-i or A-2. But they
have two single-family homes on ‘em, and they’re condominiumized and so instead of
having big, tall apartments, they’ve got two single-family homes and they’d like to do
that. So... and I think Molokal has some of that as well. All the districts, I believe,
have some. So the thought here is to change the word “lot” to “TMK”, and I think
Mr. Hopper had some concerns, but it was kinda like special one-off cases and then if
you don’t have any.. .if you don’t wanna speak about those, that’s fine.
And
Mr. Hokama, when he’s done. Go ahead, Mr. Hopper.
.

MR. HOPPER: Oh, yeah, I would not rely on Tax Map Keys to automatically get you what you
want as far is it gonna be one lot, or two lots. ‘Cause they’re not always consistent
-
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with subdivision boundaries. We’ve had that case come up. I think the question for
the Council would probably be if someone has condominiumized their land and have
one lot for zoning and subdivision purposes, what’s the Council’s wishes? Would you
like each condominium unit that is owned by a different owner to be able to get a
separate short-term rental home permit? Or do you like to follow with the.. .it’s as the
current practice, which is if there’s a lot that is unsubdMded, and that is a lot no
matter how many dwellings are on it, because somebody could have one lot and, you
know, 40 dwellings on it as long as they meet the zoning density. And so, you know,
what’s the actual will of the body? It sounds like there could be a real variety of
different ways to write this. But I think that’s the first question, whether or not if
there’s a condominiumized property with unit owners of different properties, would
you like each unit owner to be able to get a permit, or would you want it to be
separated by actual property boundary lines in accordance with the.. .basically the
subdivided portion of the lot which I think is what the Department looks at now.
CHAIR COUCH: When you say unit, we’re only talking single-family homes now, as opposed
to any multi-family. .when you say unit, are you talking about a single-family home?
.

MR. HOPPER: Yeah, those are generally considered as condominiumized units.
that’s the term

I think

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --you would use in the HRS section.
CHAIR COUCH: I believe because we have the situation, several situations in all of our
districts, I believe the.. .at least it’s the Chair’s intent.. .suggestion that each unit has
the opportunity, especially in the International Colony case and a couple other cases
and I think Molokai has something down there as well. And I’m not sure how the
Department feels about this. I’d like to hear from them. And I think... I’m sorry,
Mr. Hokama had a question?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, you have any information of how Real Property
would deal with this? If there’s any issues from real property perspective.
CHAIR COUCH: As far as their concern about.. .I’m not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For me, it’s how they’re gonna.. .I’d like to know how they’re
gonna start valuing the remaining unsubdMded components?
MS. FLAMMER: I can answer.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Flammer?
MS. FLAMMER: That’s a great question. I did have a conversation with Real Property Tax in
the beginning. Their concern is that we assign the permit to the correct unit number.
-
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They don’t want us using the main TMK number, because they only change the tax
classification of that particular unit. So that’s how they’re currently doing it. So
what’s being proposed to have the permit go with that individual unit would be
consistent with Real Property Tax is doing. They find us putting it.. if we.. .we used to
put it to the whole lot, that the shorter TMK number, and that was difficult for them.
It didn’t match how their classification tax system worked.
CHAIR COUCH: So this would make it better?
MS. FLAMMER: For them.
CHAIR COUCH: for them.
MS. FLAMMER: Yeak
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Why wouldn’t they come in for straight zoning?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: We have.. .and I assume you mean...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
practice.

Just so you know, I don’t support changing the current

MR. SPENCE: Okay. I’m not sure what you would change the zoning to, but you would
have... I assume it would be Hotel.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That’s right.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. So in the middle of Launiupoko or in the countryside in Haiku, you
would have little spots of Hotel zoning, and I don’t think that’s...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Isn’t that what we’re doing?
MR. SPENCE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Using the word permit.
MR. SPENCE: It’s a permit. It’s not zoning. It does not run with the land.
MS. FLAMMER: Perhaps I could...
MR. SPENCE: It runs with the property owner only.
MS. FLAMMER: Maybe I can clarify. Actually the Real Property Tax, the rate for short-term
rentals for a condominiumized unit is Hotel?
-
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MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No, I’ve been dealing with this chicken and egg of spot zoning
or not with permits for 40 years, Chairman, so it still smells the same thing.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Anybody else have any questions? So it would be my.. .the Chair’s
recommendation that we. .well, I still. .1 guess I have a question with Mr. Hopper.
Mr. Hopper, you say if we wanna, you know. if the Committee decides that, okay, you
know, in the case of the one we were talking about, they’re allowed.. .each one of those
units would be allowed to have a short-term rental home on a single, quote/unquote,
lot. But that each one of ‘em has a separate TMK on their horizontal property regime.
Horizontal property regime, you say you don’t wanna rely on TMK. What would be the
other way to rely on then?
.

.

. .

MR. HOPPER: I think Director Spence has had some proposed language, and we can clean it
up a bit. But it says for lots subject to a condominium property regime, individual
CPR units shall be considered individual lots. He’d maybe change that to, for property
subject to a condominium property regime, individual CPR units shall be considered
individual lots. And lots would be for the purposes of that section of the short-term
rental home ordinance, which says you can only have one permit per lot. So you
could have one permit for each CPR’d unit ‘cause they would each be treated as a
separate lot. It is an option. I mean the Council can dictate however it would like
to.. .the maximum, you know, allowed permits and how the CPR units would be
considered at its discretion. So it’s up to the Council. That’s just an option.
CHAIR COUCH: I like that language. Do we have that to pass out?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay, if we could pass that out. And actually if the Members don’t
mind, I just wanna take a five-minute recess to get the people out there to be able to
hear what we’re saying. So if you don’t mind, we’re gonna take a five-minute recess.
five minutes.
(gavel)...
.

.

.

RECESS:

2:07p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:12 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: Will the Planning Committee meeting of May 28th please come back to order.
All right, we got the issue resolved with sound and we’re ready to go. All right,
Members, we have before us on Page 5.29, Line.. .I’m sorry Page 5, Line 29, actually
starting at Line 26. We’re gonna replace that language that’s for 19.65.030(A) with the
language just suggested by the Department, and we’ll add one change that the Corp.
Counsel said. Basically A will read now, “the short-term rental home use shall be
permitted in no more than two single-family dwelling units or one single-family
-
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dwelling unit and one accessory unit per lot. No more than one short-term rental
home permit shall be approved for any lot. for properties subject to a condominium
property regime, individual CPR units shall be considered individual lots.” So it keeps
away from TMK, it keeps away from everything, and it appeases our Corporation
Counsel, so ready to go. Any objections to that, Members? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Not an objection but...
CHAIR COUCH: Not objection, I’m sony. Any comments? Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We have places like Kihei Shores, or Kthei Villages that were
built.. .they’re condominiums as far as I know. They were built before, what was it, ‘89
or ‘79, that don’t qualify for short-term rentals. Does this language then allow them
because we’re sweeping in
—

CHAIR COUCH: This is...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --condominium

--

CHAIR COUCH: This is only single-family dwellings. Those are multi-family units.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: This language only refers to

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --single-family dwellings. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would ask the Committee to consider only what
is existing as of today. I don’t need to have this bastardized and everybody’s gonna
start doing property regimes so they can have more than two units on a lot. So if I
were you, I’d lock it in and say whatever is currently existing.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, I agree with the sentiment. Mr. Spence, you have.., can clarify some
stuff on that?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, there is a provision within this section of Code, 19.65, that says you
can’t use a single-family residence that is less than five years old. So somebody. in
other words, you can’t go build a new house with short-term in mind and then, you
know, that would apply to CPR’d lots or whatever. They have to be existing homes
that are at least five years old.
. .

CHAIR COUCH: And isn’t it...
MR. SPENCE: So I don’t know if that dissolves their concern.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Again, Chair, you know, I understand there’s a good intention
for this proposal, yeah. I just don’t need it to be.. .have it bite the County’s butt later
On.

CHAIR COUCH: Totally agree with you, Mr. Hokama. My other thought is, and Mr. Spence
or Mr. Hopper, correct me if I’m wrong, is on any lot you can’t add any more dwellings
than as allowed by zoning, even if you condominiumize it. So if you have a lot that is
10,000 square feet, you get one house and one accessory dwelling, and you may be
able to condominiumize that, but you can’t.. .1 mean it’s not gonna make any
difference. It’s the, I guess the old stuff that’s been happening. Mr. Spence?
MR SPENCE: And thank you, Mr. Chairman. There’s also provision we’ll be discussing.
You know, in the middle of doing all these permits, we run into some very industrious
and creative property owners, and they find all kinds of stuff. There’s provisions that
would require, say if one owner comes in and they condominiumize and they wanna
do five different permits or something like that. They would be going to Planning
Commission for approval. It’s not a.. .it would not be an administrative kind of
approval. So there’s some checks that we’re trying to build into the process.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Yeah, that’s correct. The CPR State law doesn’t allow for an exemption from
zoning. It would still need to follow that, the density and other things, but of course
allowing each CPR’d unit to have its own vacation rental and accessory unit will most
likely increase the number of potential vacation rental units. But it’s really a matter
for a policy for the Council whether.. .how you would want those treated. But as far as
the zoning, the zoning is going to allow a certain amount of square footage and other
things. This would just allow multiple units on, say, you know, 40 units on one lot.
Now you could one short-term rental home, now each of them could be eligible to at
least apply for a permit, and based on that density, they would most likely have to go
to the Planning Commission, but that’s how it would change. But it wouldn’t affect
currently what’s allowed which is to condominiumize consistent with the zoning and
other Code requirements. And I believe once the third unit is built on the lot, the
subdivision, or maybe the fourth unit, the subdivision requirements are triggered
whether or not the land’s actually being changed into different lots, so that’s another
issue. But those are general condominiumized
rules that don’t really apply to
this. This would allow for each of those units, whereas now one could be a short-term
rental home, each of them could be. But they’d still have to meet the same density
requirements, lot sizes, et cetera as you would under the zoning.
CHAIR COUCH: So...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
-
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So let’s say we get one big.. .we CPR the whole thing into, let’s
say, ten regimes. We allow zero lot lines in the County of Maui? Right, yeah.
MR HOPPER: If you’re zoned.
CHAIR COUCH: It has to be zoned.
MR. SPENCE: Well, there’s a bunch of weird provisions. There is provisions in the Code for
zero lot line.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I can have ten units then?
CHAIR COUCH: You can...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If I get it past Mister. .you know, Planning and whatnot?
.

CHAIR COUCH: You technically can’t because a single owner can’t. Now if it’s an LLC
that. say you decide to create ten LLCs and hey, I’m the single owner, at that point
you go to--further down in this we’re gonna discuss—but you would go to Planning
Commission, and Planning Commission say, oh no, he’s trying to get around the law.
Because I agree with you, we don’t wanna start building that up. And the other issue
is that there’s caps too in every district. So we have to be careful with that too. So
any... again further provisions...
. .

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
creative people

I do not doubt what the Director said that there are very

--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --with their applications.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct, and we’re trying to catch all those.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, you know, the more black and white we can make it for
the Director, I think it’s easier for him to administer cause there’s less gray where it’s
gotta be interpreted. I think the more black and white, the Director has a better
ability to be fair and consistent in his decision making. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and Members, if you don’t mind, I would suggest that we come back
to that one as far as Mr. Hokama’s concern about, you know, cutting. .having a cutoff
date. But I sense that it’s okay to do that with existing properties now so that we don’t
have an issue. Mr. White?
.

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I would agree. I concur with Mr. Hokama that we should
have a cutoff. And we have a five-year cutoff on the structure being built, but it
-
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doesnt block somebody who’s got that qualifying structure from CPR in their place,
and you know, give one lot to their kids and use the other one. So I think we should
put a date on it whether it’s current date or...
CHAIR COUCH: So anybody after that if they wanted to condominiumize their lot, they
couldn’t do short-term rental homes. Is that what you’re saying?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or that the CPR unit.. short-term rental per lot, or per CPR
unit, they could still do one, but they wouldn’t be able to do two.
.

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha, okay. We will come back to that. I have it flagged to discuss that a
little bit further, but thank you, Mr. Hokama. Mr. Spence? Oh, I thought I...
MR. SPENCE: No, I’m.. .I’m...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: I’m not clear on the proposal.
discuss it at that time.

But if we’re gonna come back to it, we can

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, okay. Next one. .so other than that, right now we’ll leave this
language in and then we’ll discuss the date.
We’ll do the language that the
Department suggested in the handout with the change of for lots subject to a
condominium, it should be for properties subject to a condominium. And then we’ll
discuss the cutoff date. Mr. Hopper, you had a question?
.

MR. HOPPER: Just for the next one, this was kinda before the next one that I think Planning
wants to discuss. There’s a section that talks about an individual with an active State
of Hawaii real estate license to serve as manager. That’s one of the requirements. And
new language is being added that says, “except for properties located in the Hana or
Lanai Community Plan regions where an individual may act as a manager in
compliance with State law”. I just recommend changing, “in compliance with State
law” to “if allowed by State law”. I don’t want to get into statements of State law that
may change at some point because then we’d have to go and change our Code. So I
would say, “if allowed by State law” at the end of that sentence.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s Page 5, No. 49, is that right?
MR. HOPPER: That’s correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, can.. .Department, you wanna

--

MS. fLAMMER: Sure, I’ll give some background to what...
CHAIR COUCH: --discuss that? Yeah.
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MS. FLAMMER: So when we first introduced the bill to you folks, we had a person in there
that did allow a caretaker, but we decided we really wanted to see a real estate agent
on there. But we acknowledged that there were some areas, and I think we even
talked about Hana and Lanai, as not having an adequate number of real estate agents
to act as managers. We had hoped that the market would create.. .the demand would
create a market, and it’s been three years and that just hasn’t happened. So when we
were in Hana, we worked with Corp. Counsel at that time, to look at what would be
allowed under State law. So State law says you have to have a realtor manage your
property if you don’t live on island. What can we do, and the best we could do was to
allow something called the caretaker provision. Under State law, if you don’t live on
island, you can. .you have to use a real estate agent, or you can have a caretaker who
is one person that can work for one owner. And because each permit. each individual
can only have one permit, so basically one caretaker can only take care of one
property. It was the best we could do. The Hana Advisory Committee felt comfortable
enough with it to recommend it. I think it’ll solve their problems now. There are some
excellent managers out there who would be able to continue with at least one of their
properties. We’d hope we had something to help them a little bit more, but it’s the
best that we could do.
.

. .

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Is everybody get clear on that? Members, that they wanna be able to
allow in Hana or Lanai to have somebody who’s not necessarily a real estate agent to
be the caretaker of a property.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So how many real estate agents do we need for Lanai?
MS. fLAMMER: You need enough that are willing to take these on as a business for them.
During the Lanai Planning Commission meeting, they. .there was testimony, there was
discussion that there isn’t anybody now that wants this business, and there are
people that are acting as managers that are qualified that are doing an excellent job,
and they wanted them to be able to continue.
.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I just was, wanted to know if there was a magic
number. So it’s.. .the number is not the amount of realtors. It’s realtors who wanna
act as property managers.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That’s the question, right?
MR. SPENCE: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. FLAMMER: It’s not only that. In Hana, there.. .1 think there might only be one out there
now who did retire. I think he came back. That truly is a numbers, there just aren’t
the people.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that work for your island, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If it doesn’t, I would definitely hear about it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White, you had a.. .you had a questioning look on your face.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I just.. .to manage two or more properties, you have to have
a real estate license.
CHAIR COUCH: State law, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right, so we’re just talking about the fact that there’s no
availability of rental agents.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: In this area so...
CHAIR COUCH: Property managers, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We’re allowing for caretakers to solve that.
CHAIR COUCH: Which is already.. .which is allowed by State law, but currently in the STRH
law it is not allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, anybody can manage one property.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It’s when you get to two that you

--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --have to have a license.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Except for in the STRH law as it exists, we said you had to be a realtor, and
so we’re pulling that provision out for Hana and Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So any other comments, objections? Moving on.
MR. HOPPER: So the change

-

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. HOPPER:
law?

--would be to say--I’m sorry, Mr. Chair--to change it to, if allowed by State

CHAIR COUCH: Yes. I’m sony, yeah.
MR. HOPPER: Okay, I just wanna clarify the issue.
CHAIR COUCH:
that.

I think that’s kind of nonsubstantive, unless you feel that we need to do

MR. HOPPER: I just think right now it assumes that it is in compliance, and I just wanted to
put it
--

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
MR. HOPPER: --if...
CHAIR COUCH: If allowed by State law.
MR. HOPPER: Yeah, if allowed, because State law could change and I don’t want to have to
go back and change the ordinance.
CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha. Okay?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. The next one is on Page 2. We’re on the second square on Page 2,
and that’s LLP as form of ownership. Ms. Flammer?
MS. fLAMMER: Okay, again it’s a small change. When we were initially talking about the
types of ownership vehicles that could be used, we didn’t think about a limited liability
partnership. It wasn’t until we actually got into processing permits that it’s come up a
couple times. It’s not a very common form of ownership. Partnerships are mostly for
professionals. We more commonly see a limited liability company, but if somebody
has an existing limited liability partnership and they wanted to put their short-term
rental under it, that’s the case when I’ve seen it. And what I’ve had to.. .what the
Department’s had to do was tell people to go back and retifie the property which can
affect the estate planning, and we’ve decided that a more simple fix would just to be to
add it into the law. Again reminding you that there are requirements that all the
-
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partners must be natural persons and they all still need to be related,
there’s.. .hopefully we’re not creating any kind of loophole.

so

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, I was just gonna ask you if there’s any kind of.. .are creative
individuals that can use this? And I believe don’t we have it further down that if there
is a name that appears on two different LLPs on two different properties, you gotta go
to the Planning Commission? Okay.
MR. SPENCE: That’s correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: And just so you know, what we do is we ask the applicant to show us they
are in compliance, and they’ll usually do that with their attorney.
CHAIR COUCH: Any questions, comments or...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
LLP?

What is the one main difference between the LLC and the

MS. FLAMMER: I’m glad I did some research. I thought you might ask that. A company
usually has members in it and those members may or not. may or may not actively
run the business, whereas a partnership, you usually have a managing partner who is
So often you have a law finn, or you’ll have
actually running the business.
accountants that’ll form that. When I see it, it’s usually not formed for the purpose of
the short-term rental. It’s usually an applicant that already has that, and will just
place it under the partnership instead of creating a new LLC, or a new company.
. .

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
right?

Okay, because under G(1), that’s already existing language,

CHAIR COUCH: That’s LLC, then they wanna add LLP to that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
No, no, but under (1), we’re already saying that the
25 percent partner of an LLP, that’s existing language right, Mr. Chairman?
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mister...
MR. MOLINA: I believe that was a error in the Department’s draft of the bill. That language
should have.., should be on underlined to indicate that it’s a new proposal.
CHAIR COUCH:

Oh, okay.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oh, okay, sony.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: So that should be okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, yeah, the main thing for me, Chairman, is we don’t get
away from what our intent was truly was about real, warm-bodied people.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And not move into cold, institutional entity

-

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --to get potential so-called benefits so...
CHAIR COUCH: And that’s what No. 3 basically says that they... all of the LLC’s members
shall be natural persons. Yes, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just for full disclosure, just keep in mind that would also mean that you
could have an LLC that has, you know, brothers, sisters, parents, children, spouses,
and if you’ve got 10 brothers and sisters, parents, and grandparents, I mean you could
put a different property under each one of those, you know. And, you know, so that’s,
if it isn’t already obvious as it probably should be, that’s not really a loophole. That is
what’s being allowed, but, you know, larger families would be able to benefit from
being able to do that.
MS. fLAMMER: We also looked at just fee owner outright.. .fee ownership is allowed. So if
you wanna put your property in everybody’s name in that way, you can do that as
well, and you have the same joint ownership.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, I have a question to the Department. If you.. .this 25 percent partner
of a limited liability partnership, or 25 of anything, does that mean if you have a family
of five, you’re out of luck?
MS. FLAMMER: That’s a great question. Yes, it does, and we’re open to any kind of fixes to
that. We have seen some families of five that it does.. .it can be a little bit problematic.
CHAIR COUCH: I assume that there’s a lot of families of more than five around, older
families anyway. Any comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My recollection is that we drafted it that way so that we were
going to be able to avoid situations where there are lots of owners and...
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And we wanted to make sure that the person that was involved
in it was at least a quarter owner, and so I’m not sure we wanna open it up too much
wider, but I understand. I mean I’ve got five kids, but...

CHAIR COUCH:
rest...

Right, so you guys, either you give one of your kids 25 percent, and the

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: One of ‘em’s out of luck.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, only one person needs.. .is the applicant, but that person needs to be
at least 25 percent, so that would mean that your kids, one would have 25 percent,
the rest would have under 20.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I think that the challenge is that as has been pointed out,
you got LLPs and LLCs.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You’re gonna have a managing partner or a managing member.
But we don’t know how many, you know. It could be a group of 20 people, and so
I.. .my recollection was our draft.. .our original drafting was to limit that.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And I don’t see any reason at this point to change it.
MS. FLAMMER: I would just respond...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Even though I’ve got five kids.
MS. FLAMMER: Well, we did add.. .later on, we added a provision that everybody has to be
related by blood, marriage, adoption, and we did allow hanal children. So we do
know.. .we do ask the applicant to show us everybody that’s in those types of
partnerships, and then prove to us that everybody meets these qualifications. So it
does limit it. It doesn’t allow a group of unrelated people, even just two to come
together under this type of ownership. They’d have to change it to a fee simple type of
ownership.
CHAIR COUCH: So if I understand what you just said, that any of these LLCs, LLPs, or
trustees or anything, everybody has to be related?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes, uh-huh.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, that makes it a little bit better.

-

52

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
May 28, 2015

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I’ll give you an example. We have a piece of property on Kauai
that’s owned by an LLC, and there are about 40 members of a family. I don’t think
that’s what this is intended for.
CHAIR COUCH: But if you wanted to make that a short-term rental, you couldn’t under our
laws.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I understand that, but I don’t think that. .1 don’t think this
bill was intended to provide opportunities for essentially big family operations or
companies. I think it was intended to keep it in relatively.. .relatively small groups.
.

CHAIR COUCH: Even though if they’re all related?
spouses, and lianai, right?

I mean it was siblings, parents, and

MS. fLAMMER: Yeah, if I could make a comment?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MS. FLAMMER: The only time we really see this is with the legacy properties, and we’ve had
a few of them.
It’s really interesting where they’re passed down through the
generations, or where you have a family where the children have inherited it, and they
grew up coming to the property. Some of them even grew up on the property. I know
of some in Makena. I know of one in Makawao. And the children will be the.. .in the
trust. It’ll be them that have it. So if there’s more than four, it’s a problem.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It’s interesting listening to this, but you know, I know of
many.. .not many, but I know some local families, especially down in your area, the
Luuwais, the Awais, there’s many, that’s really this would definitely hurt ‘em.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because their families are pretty extended, and they, you
know, I know even just to do anything on the property takes them months to get
approval from everybody that’s, you know, part of that. So I see a challenge in this
area. But I understand what you’re saying, Mr. White. We wanted to control the
number of owners or the percentage. You know, I’m thinking maybe two owners must
own at least 25 percent each, and then, you know, you can split up the difference from
there, I don’t know. There’s gotta be a way to skin this cat ‘cause I understand where
we’re going, but there are some local families that are gonna be profoundly hurt by
this. And there’re even some in West Maui. I know there’s some families out in West
Maui that will have similar situation when it comes to land.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, it’s current law.
CHAIR COUCH: I know it’s current law. Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Just a suggestion. I mean a family like that wouldn’t necessarily have to own
the property as an LLC. I mean they could have.. .they could all own it as an
individual, and then have one individual be the permit.. .you know, get the permit, and
then the rest of the family. .1 mean they still own the property, but just one person
holds the permit. So, I mean, they could do it that way. It’s just turning into an LLC,
I think the concern was that that would encourage perhaps group ownership where it
may be difficult to really see who’s accountable for the operations of the business,
versus if you knew all the individuals owning it. But again, these are all policy issues
with the County. Just keep in mind the more possibilities with different entities and
things, the harder it could be to track people trying, you know, trying to own multiple
properties or attempting to, I think, hold accountability for who’s running the property
if you’ve got companies and things like that who are actually running it. It’s one step
removed from, you know, what you see in other areas. But it’s, you know, it’s up to
Council who they would like to, you know, be running these. You know, you would
allow an LLC to apply for conditional permits and other things as well. So it’s kind of
up to the Council. Just keep iii mind the more entities you get involved with, the
potential there are for multiple people to run. You could have one person really
manage the company, and have it in the name of a relative where they have an
operating agreement that says they have no power over it, except they’re the permit
applicant. And really have one person manage several short-term rental homes
potentially through there. So, you know, those are the potential concerns I think. But
it is certainly up to the Council as to how it would like to complete this ownership
structure essentially.
.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Mr. Hopper. Again, any way we can
prevent what I call long-term families who have had properties here for a lot of years
and now may face some changes because of what we’re attempting to do which could
hurt their family trust, it’s very important, whether it’s an LLC or whatever. So I just
wanna make sure that’s perfectly clear. I mean I don’t have property so it ain’t no big
deal in my mind. I’m not Mr. White, I’m Mr. Victorino. So there’s a big difference in
my world.
CHAIR COUCH: You’re both Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Mike, Mike, but not the wrong Mike, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White, speaking of...
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You know, if it. .if it is in a trust, then the person who is the
trustee is the person who’s the permit holder. The applicant shall be a natural person
who is the trustee of the family trust, or in the case of an LLC or an LLP, a 25 percent
partner or owner of the LLC. So if the family holds it in a trust...
.

CHAIR COUCH: Then it’s the trustee.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Then it’s the trustee, and there’s no problem.
CHAIR COUCH: You did say you ran into some issues still yet because they held it in an
LLC?
MS. FLAMMER: I’m thinking back now, I think we went back and reread it, and we realized
it was a trust and the 25 percent didn’t apply to the trust.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, okay.
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: Thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And they can change it to a trust from an LLC.
MS. fLAMMER: It’s usually the trust that’s estate planning purposes, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: One other question. You know, if we had.. .if we had removed that and
basically allowed more than one person to be on the application, would that.. .well, so
then maybe if we can take that 25 percent out, or any one person owns 25 percent, it’s
just 25 percent of the people have to be on the application, is that a doable thing
or.. .Mr. Hopper, you look like you might be.. .have some concerns with that.
MR. HOPPER: It’s just a long list of potential applicants when we’re coming from one
individual so we’d have to look at whatever the proposal would be.
MS. FLAMMER: Our current practices, we allow any applicant that meets the definition as
having ownership, or who is a trustee, or would meet any of these 25 percent can be
an applicant. We don’t require only one person. I think that’s because the more
people that are held accountable, the better.
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CHAIR COUCH: Well, that’s what I’m saying. If it’s a big family like Mr. White’s that if they
are still an LLP, each one only gets 20 percent, so you have to have two people be on
the application ‘cause that’s more than 25 percent.
MS. FLAMMER: Oh.
CHAIR COUCH: Is that no, oh, okay, that was.. .that was a...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was a ooh moment.
CHAIR COUCH: I think she realized what Mr. Hopper said.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MS. FLAMMER: I don’t.. .no, it says applicant. I think we would require each applicant.
don’t think we would allow.
(inaudible)...
.

I

.

CHAIR COUCH: Well, I mean just as a way to get around, you know, Mr. White’s family’s
situation or anybody else’s if they were as an LLC and an LLP. They still all have to be
related so it wouldn’t be all these corporations coming in.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Just a thought. All right, we’ll come back to that one as well. We’re.. .1
think everybody’s okay with limited liability partnerships. I don’t think there’s a
concern with that. It’s the issue of 25 percent. Okay, no objections to that, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Good, thank you. Okay, next one, Ms. flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay, so again we were trying to create some consistency in the bill. It’s not
until you get new Planners that didn’t go through this process in the first place that
you’re trying to explain all of the details and distinctions in the bill. So this is where
we’d like to allow six bedrooms on the island of Molokal so that it’s consistent with the
law with everywhere else.
CHAIR COUCH: Any concerns with that, Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
Well, and Ms. Crivello is not here, but I remember the
discussion and I think Molokai especially was brought up a number of times where
they kind of have their own reason and rationale why they doing certain setups and
-
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that they would decide, their Planning Commission and their group on Molokal. And I
think we kind of agreed to that if I recall correctly. And I understand what the
Department is trying to do, uniformity. But again when it came to Lanai.. .1 mean not
Lanai.. .Molokai, they had really been adamant about let us handle our own island,
our own way. Now if I’m incorrect, I apologize upfront but, Ms. flammer, if you
remember that discussion and you too, Mr. Chair, I think all of us that were in this
room remember that, and that’s why their Planning Commission wanted to have the
control and not to have the rules that we have here applicable to there. But you
correct me if I’m wrong.
CHAIR COUCH: I seem to recall that too. Ms. flammer?
MS. fLAMMER: At the meeting, they did vote to keep the current maximum number of three
bedrooms on any short-term rental home lot.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think that’s what they wanted, and I don’t.. .1 don’t
believe if we start changing it here what effect would it have there. I think that’s what
I’m saying. Just like Lanai like Molokai, even though they’re part of this County,
they have unique situations and they’re an island by themselves with different
dynamics than we have here. And then, you know, so I would not wanna change what
we agreed upon. But, Mr. Chair, I call upon you for your guidance in this area.
,

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Any other comments before I make a suggestion?
MR. SPENCE:

..

.

(Inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Mr. Chairman, we’re. .1 mean as Gina was saying, to be able to provide
consistency through our laws we’re recommending up to six. The.. .we’re supporting
an economy on that island, and that’s part of the reason for those proposals. They’re
still in double digits, unemployment, et cetera, et cetera. I think any benefit to their
economy is a benefit to that island.
.

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I won’t disagree with you. It’s not.. .it’s not something I
disagree. I’m saying this was coming from the people of Molokai, and I hate to be
contradictory and say, yes, we agree with you, and now come back later when we’re at
this point saying hey, now we’ll make you consistent with all of us. Whether it’s
economics or socially, I
sure if that’s what they want. Again, Mr. Chair, I’ll wait
for your
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --suggestion, but...
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CHAIR COUCH: My suggestion would be that, you know, we’re gonna have this.. .the intent
of the Chair is to defer this till the 18th.. .or the meeting on the 16th or the 18th. I would
like to revisit this, and make sure Ms. Crivello at least is aware of the concerns. I
do.. .1 have concerns that you have, Mr. Victorino, is that, hey, if the island Planning
Commission said we wanna keep it at three, I’m.. .1 mean.. .and I can always ask
Mr. Hokama if your Lanai Planning Commission said, no, leave it at three, would you
want us to honor that request? Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
I would say, Chairman, our each island’s Planning
Commission has valid input. But that input needs to be based on as much accurate
information the Department can share so they can make the best decision possible. I
think if we present to all the Commissions the facts about what their districts are
performing in revenues for the County, what they receiving in return from the County,
how certain things if they’re open to, can maybe be of additional benefits or
disadvantages prior to their decision, but they’re fully informed, I think this kind of
questions, you know, wouldn’t be happening. I think we’d be all in sync and aligned
in the direction that we all wanna go. And so for me, I don’t know what Molokai’s
Planning Commission would say if they were given all the economic indicators and
numbers that impact that island because, you know, we’ve heard it. We don’t wanna
be like Maui. But without Maui, Molokal cannot operate.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It’s just the financial realities of governance. It’s not good or
bad, it’s just the reality. And I think they want a level of independence that I can
support ‘cause Lanai wants that same level of independence. But it comes at a price.
And then the question is for those island residents, you know, are you willing to pay
the price for the level of independence you wish to exercise? And I think that’s a fair
question, and if they give us a very informed decision answer, we can then make
appropriate laws accordingly because we’re all aligned. And that’s part of our job,
provide them with the best information possible so they can make a informed decision,
Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. So, Members, hearing all that, I would like to put this on the
revisit list for the next meeting and discuss it with Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no objections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. All right, next one, Ms. flammer.
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MS. FLAMMER: Okay, again, this is just a truly housekeeping item. Sometimes when you
do legislation, you add amendments, they go in different sections. So what we’d like to
do is we added some application criteria during the process last time. We’d just like to
move that up earlier in the legislation so that all the application criteria is grouped
together.
CHAIR COUCH: Can you give us an example of that, please?

MS. FLAMMER: Yes, if we go to the bill, it’s. ..we’re moving...
CHAIR COUCH: Page 7--

MS. FLAMMER: Page...
CHAIR COUCH: --seven thirty-two.

MS. FLAMMER: Page 7, yeah, we’re adding 6 through 10 which previously was listed on
Page 11. So it was previously under the permit processing section, but we thought it
would be better under the restrictions and criteria.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, good housekeeping, and that was a good example. Any objections,
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Okay, next one. Oh, this one’s a good one.
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah, the next one has to do with our sign. When we.. .we based the
short-term rental home bill off the bed and breakfast bill. In that, the sign was
required to be placed prior to turning in the application, and then it was to stay up
throughout the entire process. I don’t think anybody anticipated the problems that
that could create. First off, it’s the first thing people do. It’s the easiest thing to do.
When you get the application, you think I can go get my sign. And then it takes you
four months to put your application together, and your neighbors are busy calling the
Planning Department asking for information, and we don’t have any information to
give them. So it’s frustrating for us, it’s frustrating for the neighbors. It’s also a
reminder to the person preparing the application every day when they come home that
the sign is there. We also didn’t anticipate sometimes, and sometimes it’s due to the
applicant, sometimes it’s due to us, it can take a little while with the application. So
the sign could stay up. We had one case actually where the application never came in.
And I think the sign was up for 18 months. So what we’d like to do is change the sign
to the same period as the notice requirement. So that would come down once the
neighbor notice time is done.
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CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: I would also note that where it says, the sign shall be removed after 45 days
from the mailing and notice of application. It was very odd to me to find out that some
of the applicants want to keep their sign up because it’s like advertising. So they were
like, no, I don’t wanna take down my sign. But, so included that provision as well.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any objections to that? Comments, questions? Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: I would like to say before we wrap this one up. We’re considering, and
maybe the next time we’ll get into it, we’re considering changing the notice from 45
days that people have to respond to 30, to be consistent with all our other
applications. So if we do that, we would go back and change the sign to fit whatever
that notice period is.. .period would be.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Next one, newspaper notice.
MS. FLA1VIMER: Okay, so sometimes when we write laws, we refer to other sections of the
Code. That’s what we did in this case. We referred it to Section 19.510, which is
noticing requirements for all.. .for certain types of public hearings. In 19.510 is a
requirement that the applicant place a newspaper ad once a week for three weeks in
the newspaper. It can be anywhere from a thousand to twelve hundred dollars. It
comes at the end of the application process, probably when the applicant is the most
broke. And it doesn’t really serve much of a purpose. The Department already puts a
notice in the paper for all public hearing items, and the applicant is already required
to send out notice to all of their neighbors. We just felt that it’d be a great
streamlining process.
CHAIR COUCH: Any comments, Members? Any objections to removing that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that makes good sense, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH:
Okay.
applications.

All right, we’re on the next page of the grid, Page 3, Hana

MS. FLAMMER: Okay, the Department...
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Carroll.
MS. FLAMMER: The Department is recommending that we remove the trigger for going to
the Maui Planning Commission for short-term rental homes in the Hana Community
Plan area when the number of bedrooms is four or more. And part of why we’re doing
-
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this is we only have one out there that’s four or more, and that was me convincing the
applicant, it’s okay, we can go to the Commission, it won’t be a problem. But it really
took me pushing that person to do it; otherwise, they just.. .they don’t come in. It’s
also a very long process. It adds anywhere from nine months to a year on to the
process for it. It would make things more consistent among all areas as well.
CHAIR COUCH: Members? Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Right now, leave it like this, but they were having some further
discussions about this particular session... section.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: And I’ll bring that back when I can.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we have, you know, June we’re gonna hopefully wrap it up, and then
we still have first and second reading. So you’re okay with the changes as they
--

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: As it is now, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: --wanna make it. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Great, thank you. Members, any other comments? Any.. .yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think the Department and your Committee is doing some
very good work. Plus, once July 1st kicks in, Chairman, with the new budget, we’ve
given Real Property Division, two more enforcement on zoning compliance. So with
the good work you’re doing here, with the new zoning inspectors we’re gonna get for
compliance to building.. .zoning violations, I think we’re on our way. So thank you for
the good work to your Committee and to the Department.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. All right, so we’ll do that, and if Mr. Carroll has
any concerns, he will let us know before the next.. .before the second reading at least.
All right, here we go with multiple ownership again.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay, so...
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Flammer?
MS. FLAMMER: Like I said repeatedly, you don’t know until you start processing, what the
loopholes are. And we’ve discovered that, as Corp. Counsel mentioned earlier,
sometimes the LLC or the trustee can be used to hold multiple permits. So what we
would like to do is add a Planning Commission trigger so that when an
owner/trustee.. .an owner, or a trustee, or a partner/corporate shareholder, or LLC
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member of the property coming in for the permit is also an owner, or trustee, partner,
shareholder for another LLC that has a permit, that the Planning Commission would
review that. We had talked about prohibiting it at one point; however, we do.. .you do
have married couples. And sometimes you do have father.. .we have a father/daughter
case, and we have a grandmother/granddaughter case where we think the
Commission might see it as okay, so we wanted to give applicants an opportunity to
come before the Commission to have that reviewed.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, that makes sense? You have any concerns with that?
Okay, I’m fine with that as well. Yes, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Make a comment so the Members understand. We did have one applicant
who has.. .basically has three rentals right next to each other. One.. .two of them are
in trust where his.. .where this person’s parents own them.. .or the applicants, but this
individual is a trustee of each one of those trusts and then outrightly owns a third.
And so it was a very creative kind of maneuver, and so what we’re doing here is trying
to prevent that so there’s some additional scrutiny on that kind of.. .that kind of
activity.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you, Mr. Spence. All right, next one, grouping all application
criteria together.
MS. FLAMMER: So this is the backend of the other

--

CHAIR COUCH: Oh yes.
MS. FLAMMER: --criteria so this is just the section

--

CHAIR COUCH: This is housekeeping.
MS. FLAMMER: --of where it’s being crossed out, but we already addressed where it’s being
moved to.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That should be straightforward, Members. Any concerns?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Amendments.
MS. fLAMMER: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay, yeah, this is a good one too.
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah, and it just clarifies our current policy where if you want.. .an
applicant wants to amend their permit, that they have to go through the initial process
that they did. We didn’t want it to become a loophole. So that.. .it basically includes
-
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the neighbor notification, it makes sure that they.. .that house is inspected, and it goes
through the exact same application processes as it would as if it were coming in new.
And we’ve seen this in cases where someone may start with their cottage or their
house, and then decide to later add either another bedroom, or add the ohana.
CHAIR COUCH: I do have a question on this. If...so you’re amending the application.., or
amending the permit so the existing permit still can run and operate, right?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes, correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any questions on that, Members? Okay, next one.
MS. fIAMMER: Okay, the next two are pretty.. .well, maybe three.. .are pretty simple. We’re
just changing.. .because we’ve changed around and made... clarified some of the
sections, we’re just changing the headings. We’re just adding renewals to that section.
And then just as a reminder, we’re gonna need to redo the headings also of the.. .each
section in the front of the Code to reflect these changes. So the next one too.. .oh no,
no. This one is just adding renewals.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any questions? Consensus?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Oh, I said I wasn’t gonna say that. All right, next one, renewals and
compliance again.
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah, this is just in this section. We.. .when we first went through the bill,
we had a three-year initial permit, and it was decided through discussions with the
industry, discussions with you folks that we would just have the initial permit be for
one year. We decided to call it an extension which became very confusing once we
started doing the permit, because you have extensions, you have renewals. So what
we would like to do is just remove the extension language, and then just have it be it’s
a renewed after one year.
CHAIR COUCH: Renewed? After one year?
MS. fLAMMER: After one year. Instead of it being extended, it becomes a renewal.
CHAIR COUCH:
one?

Okay, I thought you had some concerns about the length of time on this

MS. fLAMMER: I think we’ve all become comfortable with one year.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.

-63-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
May 28, 2015

MS. FLAIVIMER: Yeah, it’s easier for us just to do as many years as possible, but we
recognize that sometimes you wanna catch problems early on. We understand that.
We’re gonna come back to you with some clearer language on nonrenewal criteria
versus revocation criteria.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So the next one, the last one on Page 3 is renewals and compliance.
MS. FLAMMER So what this section is, is it just says right in the Code that renewal
applications need to come in 90 days prior to the expiration date, and that just gives
the Department enough time to review everything before the permit expires. And it’s
our standard procedure with other permits.
CHAIR COUCH: Any concerns with that, Members?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Next? Thank you, Members. We’re on Page 4 now.
MS. FLAMMER: So this next one only relates to Molokai renewals. Again, we’re trying to
create consistency. This would allow subsequent permit renewals on Molokai for up to
five years.
I think right now it’s an annual renewal.
The Molokai Planning
Commission did not have any comments about this particular provision.
CHAIR COUCH: Any thoughts, Members? If the Planning Commission is fine with it, are we
okay, or do we wanna still talk to Ms. Crivello on that one? WhaL. .Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean if we’re gonna revisit, I mean no harm.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just, you know, if there’s no problem, great.
we’ll hear it from the area representative...

But at least

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, we can do that. All right, the next one, second line on the Page 4.
MS. fLAMMER: So the next one we actually have some new language. Maybe we can just
come back to it. What we did this week is we sat down and we took a look at what’s a
revocation versus what’s a nonrenewal of a permit, and we kinda used the existing
criteria that’s in the law and grouped it together, and kinda reworked it. I do have
something. I don’t know if you wanna take that now, or if you wanted to come back
and we can go through it at the next meeting.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we can come back to that.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay.
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CHAIR COUCH: That’s fine. So then the next one would be 13.6.
MS. FLAMMER: In the Code now, and again I think this was just leftover from the old B&B
language. The applicants were required to submit verification of appropriate County
and State tax ffling each year to the Department. How we’ve done it, though, over the
years is we just collect that tax information at renewal time, and what we do is we ask
the applicant to show us.. .it’s called the County A-6. It’s a form from the State that
shows us that they’re in full compliance. We don’t want people gMng us all their tax
information with the information, so the A-6 does do it. It’s too much work, and I
don’t know what we would do with an annual filing for that.
So we’re just
that
the
recommending
Code reflect what we actually do.
CHAIR COUCH: So the question I would have is.. .it’s called the tax compliance form, right?
MS. FLAMMER: Uh-huh.
CHAIR COUCH: So the tax compliance form, if you’re in compliance from this last year but
you had some issues the previous two years... say you’ve got a three-year or five-year
permit, if you’re in compliance with the latest year, will it show up anything if you’re in
arrears from the years before?
MS. fLAMMER: from what I understand, if you’ve had problems in the past, they will not
give you a clearance.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So the clearance is up to date.
MS. fLAMMER: Uh-huh.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, perfect. Any questions with that, Members? So we all agree on that?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: All right, next.
MS. FLAMMER: This next section actually is what we’re gonna come back to

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --because it again it deals with our criteria for nonrenewals and revocations.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Then the next section as well?

-

65

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
May 28, 2015

MS. FLAMMER: This deals with compliance inspections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: And it spells out specifically they can be conducted, I think, at any time. I
believe we’re gonna be taking out the “with cause”.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Right.
MS. FLAMMER: And permit holders are required to allow compliance inspections to be
conducted within one hour of notice. And it states that refusal to allow access within
an hour could result in permit revocation. We’ve had issues where we’ve asked to
come out, been denied access, meanwhile somebody is busy making it look compliant
when it wasn’t.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any questions on that? And you had said you wanted to change
it to take out the words, and this is on 13.. line 13, Page 13?
MS. FLAMMER: I think it’s Line 16.
CHAIR COUCH: Sixteen, sorry.
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah, we don’t need cause actually to do an inspection.
CHAIR COUCH: With cause, so it’ll say “compliance inspections may be conducted prior to
granting a permit renewal or during the permit period”. Is that right?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes, that’s how it should read.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper, you’re okay with that?
MR. HOPPER: Yes, I’d highly recommend that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any concerns about that?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH All right, next one.
MS. fLAMMER: So the next one we’re suggesting that we remove the requirement for an
applicant to send a copy of the entire permit approval letter upon permit approval.
Seemed like a good idea at the time until we started getting phone calls from
neighbors saying what is this, why did you just send 14 pages? And there’s.. .it’s too
confusing for them to understand. It’s great for the applicant or the permit holder
now. So there’ll still be basic information sent to adjacent neighbors, who the
manager is, what the house rules are, and a couple other things, who the contact
-

66

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
May 28, 2015

information. contact person is.
much.
.

But we think the whole letter is just a little bit too

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any concerns with that?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Seeing none, next.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay, so the next one is... deals with... oh, it also seemed like a good idea at
the time to have the new permit holder to send the information not only to adjacent
properties, but also to their adjacent properties. We didn’t really think that through
too much until we started getting phone calls from people that weren’t even in the 500
foot radius for some of the larger properties wondering what was going on. And then
we also came to find out that applicants or permit holders themselves didn’t
understand the requirement, and we regularly had to return it back to them. And now
that we’ve been doing this for a couple of years, we realize the problem really isn’t with
the second one. It’s really the adjacent that’s the most important that they get that
information.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, everybody got that one? Are they okay with that?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, next one.
MS. fLAMMER: Okay, so the next one deals with the revocation procedures. We thought we
were being kinda innovative when we came up with a system where if you do an
investigation but it’s not 100 percent, you can send it to the Planning Commission.
We’ve talked to Corp. Counsel about this, and it’s very inconsistent with the way other
parts of the law read.
It’s not something that we’ve used.
Corp. Counsel’s
recommending that we just remove that language.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: And in addition, the first sentence of the revocation and enforcement says
“shall be revoked”. I would advise changing that to “may be revoked”. That would
allow the Director to determine whether or not.. .1 mean, for example, you could have a
small error, who knows even a misspelling or something like that, could be considered
a misleading information or something like that. And it should be as all enforcement
and permit compliance is currently at the determination of the Director to begin
enforcement actions. Or the Planning Commission could do it in a case where it’s a
Commission-issued permit. But to say “shall be revoked” could result in cases where
it would be very difficult to justify revocation of the permit versus other enforcement
such as maybe a fine, or just simply a correction of the application, something that if
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it’s corrected promptly would be of no issue. You wouldn’t wanna be bound to “shall
be revoked” in all cases. I would...
CHAIR COUCH: That’s Line 34, yes?
MR HOPPER: That is 21 actually, I have. A short-term rental home permit shall be revoked.
MR. SPENCE: Oh.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, that’s F(1)?
MR. HOPPER: I have 19.65.080. I’m reading the actual ordinance itself.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Nineteen six five oh eight oh, Line 21, it says the short-term rental home
permit shall be revoked. This isn’t necessarily in any of the Department’s changes. I
did...
CHAIR COUCH: Right, but...
MR. HOPPER: As.. .yeah, that should be.

.

.

(inaudible)...

CHAIR COUCH: We’re working off the strikeout version so that would be 19.65.070(F).
MR. HOPPER: It’s the same.. .oh, 070.
CHAIR COUCH: 0 seven o, (F)(1).
MR. HOPPER:
(Inaudible)... 080. Yeah, okay, and it’s in the previous section too.
yeah, that should be
.

.

.

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --existing language should be changed.
CHAIR COUCH: So Line 34, say “may be revoked”. Members, okay with that?
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: And then that’s also gonna come back up on Page 14, Line 1.
MS. FLAMMER: If I could make a comment, Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.

-
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MS. FLAMMER This is part of the section that the Department’s rewritten for clarity that
we’ll come back to at our next meeting.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, okay. So, Members, any concerns about that? Seeing none, okay.
All right, we’re on the last page of the grid. Renewals and compliance again.
MS. FLAMMER: Oh, again, this is part of the section that we rewrote this week.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so you wanna come back to that?
MS. fLAMMER: Uh-huh.
CHAIR COUCH: The second one, enforcement, 19.65.080, Page 15, Line 10, 11, 15.
MS. FLAMMER: So in discussion with our Enforcement Section, they had been requesting
that unpermitted operators that do not put a valid physical address or a TMK on their
advertising would be given an additional violation for doing that. We’re open to
discussing it. We’ve had a lot of discussion over it the past couple months.
CHAIR COUCH: My concern on this one, and then maybe Corp. Counsel might be able to
help, I’m not sure, but you’re basically saying you gotta put an address or a TMK on a
piece of advertisement that is also requiring a permit number. Is that correct?
MS. FLAMMER: This one is for the ones that are not permitted.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, I understand that. Well, if they’re not gonna...
MS. FLAMMER: So instead of getting the violation for advertising without a permit, you
would also get a violation for advertising without a physical address. Like I said, we’ve
had a lot of discussion on it.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I do have a concern with that because that also then would require
you to advertise if you have an actual permit number, you also have to put your
address. And what better way to show a home saying, oh look at this beautiful home,
all the pictures, here’s the address, and by the way, here’s the dates that no one’s
gonna be in it. So that’s inviting a lot of other visitors. So I’m.. .it’s the Chair’s
recommendation that we strike this recommendation from the Department. I think it’s
opening. and maybe I should ask Mr. Hopper about that. What kind of liabilities
might that be if we require that?
. .

MR. HOPPER: I’d say there’d be no liability on behalf of the County. I mean it’s up to the
Council. If you don’t think it’s a good idea, that’s fine. But I mean it is a business.
Generally, businesses want their addresses, you know, known. But that’s up to the
Council if you wanna include it. It already does require a valid permit number so
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
-
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MR HOPPER: --if an unpermitted operation were advertising, that would be a violation of
advertising without the permit number. But I think what Ms. flammer’s talking about
is having the address there.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: But I do think that, yes, if someone’s running a.. .advertising illegally, they
wouldn’t have a permit. a valid permit number to advertise either. So that would be
an additional violation.
. .

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ms. flammer, in.. .I’ll leave it.. .I’ll defer to you. Do you feel
this would assist you and your Department in, really, catching these illegal
permittees? Or nonpermittees, I guess, is the key word, eh?
MR. SPENCE: Really what we look for right now is.. .1 mean if we go on VRBO and in a text of
a advertisement, you know, the permitted people are putting their.. .1 mean they’re
proud of their permit number and they, you know, they make that a big deal that I’m a
permitted, you know, operator. The ones that don’t, I mean they’re.. .1 don’t think it
would help one way or another if we require the permitted people to, you know, put
their TMK and their address in. I mean we can check back with Enforcement. There
may be.. .there may be other reasons for it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, Chair, I would say let’s defer this since we have other
matters and maybe they can research and then come back at the next opportunity to
tell us the validity of it. Or if it’s not necessary, then we can just take it out.
CHAIR COUCH:
15.22?

That’s fine.

Members, understand what’s happening there?

Okay, next,

MS. fLAMMER: Okay, again this is housekeeping. It used to say “operating without a valid
permit is prohibited”. And we decided “operating a short-term rental home without a
valid permit is prohibited” would just be more clear.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any concerns with that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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MS. fLAMMER: The next section the Department is not supporting anymore. We’ve.. .it was
under a separate item that was to come to the Council. We’ve decided not to pursue
it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, this one.. .this one is an interesting one. And this one
says.. .if you look on Page 15, Line 22 through 27, actually it goes down to 32. It
basically says that, you know, if an. operating a short-term without a valid permit is
prohibited, enforcement. I’m sorry.
Evidence of operation may include guest
testimony, rental agreements, receipts or any other information deemed relevant by
the Department. And then the existing law says, operating without a permit shall
result in a property owner being ineligible to apply for a pennit for five years. We put
that in there, I think, as a incentive for people to come in before the expiration date. It
worked a little bit? Can you talk a little bit about that, Ms. Flammer?
. .

. .

MS. FLAMMER: Can you.. .what provision are you discussing, the ban?
CHAIR COUCH: The five-year ban if...
MS. FLAMMER: There was no date attached to it.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I thought there was a.. .we had a...
MS. FLAMMER: No, we did have a date at the end of the year which was a waiver for going to
Planning Commission if there was another one within 500 feet. That worked really
well. I think we got
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. fLAMMER: --31 applications at the end of year on one day.
deadline. But we didn’t have one for this.

Yeah, people like a

CHAIR COUCH: And the thought.. .the thought there is we’re trying to get people to come
into compliance. So, and again, this might be a question for Mr. Hopper. If we say
something.. .if we move that down to three years potentially, or another. a little bit
lesser amount, or if the person comes in and says, yes, I’ve been operating. And then
the Department can say, well, if you pay your back taxes as, you know, if you haven’t
been paying as a short-term rental, then you get a okay, continue on while you’re
doing your. .you can apply right now if you pay your back taxes. My question to
Corporation Counsel, if we did something like that, is that getting into the area of
permitting. .1 mean taxing an illegal use?
. .

.

.

MR. HOPPER: Well, I’d like to see whatever you’re drafting here. I mean if you wanna
determine whether or not you’re eligible to apply if you’ve illegally operated, that
should be applied consistently across the board whether there’s a complaint or not.
And that would need to be uniformly, you know, applied. But I’m not sure exactly
what type of language we’re looking at here. I’m not sure why you would have to go
-
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into back taxes and stuff. You may need to look at.. .see if the person’s in compliance,
but we’d wanna review something like that.
CHAIR COUCH: I think the issue is people are coming to the Department or to maybe a
consultant saying, hey, I’d like to get my permit now. I’ve seen the light. And they’ve
been operating and so the Department can’t accept an application for five years ‘cause
they’ve been operating. Is that what you’re running into, Ms. flammer?
MS. FLAMMER: Well, what we’re finding is people that weren’t willing to come in until they
got caught. So once they received that, they were waiting to get the notice before they
made the decision to go ahead and apply. Or at least they realized once they got the
warning, that they couldn’t continue operating without a permit. So in a way, it did
the opposite of encouraging people to come in. It kind of let them operate until they
were forced to stop operating by the County. And I think the problem we had is we
just.. .as a function of government, we can’t be every day out there
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. fLAMMER: --catching people like that to that degree.
CHAIR COUCH: So, Members, this is a kind of a sticky situation, because, yes, we wanna
say, look, you gotta come in and get your permit. But if they’ve been operating, you
can’t get a permit for five years if they’ve been operating illegally. So what’s the
incentive for them to come in?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Lien the property.
MR. HOPPER: Enforcement.

.

.

(thaudthle)...

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Lien the property.
CHAIR COUCH: So Mr. Hokama’s. .well, lien the property on what though?
.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would lien ‘em. I would do fines, penalties and liens,
Chairman, and I would nail ‘em for inappropriate...
CHAIR COUCH: Illegal use.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Not only that, wrong taxation category.
MS. FLAMMER:
But the ban doesn’t prohibit that from happening.
conjunction with.. .at the same time.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
liens.

So adjust the law, but lien the property.
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MR. HOPPER: You don’t need to have a five-year ban on applying and

--

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, and we can remove that.
MR HOPPER: --you could still have enforcement action taken for an illegal use certainly. I
mean that’s up to the.. .that’s, you know, if the evidence is there, that’s subject to
enforcement like other, you know, zoning violations. It’s completely up to the Council.
I don’t know of other uses that if they’re operated illegally, you’re banned from
applying for a legal permit for a five-year period. It’s allowed. I mean you could have
that, but it’s up to the Council what the penalties are for operating without a permit.
In general, they’re fines and certainly a notice of violation and potentially court relief to
stop the use are all options. In addition, in the permit application criteria, one of them
is past noncompliance with government requirements. And we have had cases, at
least three of them that I know of I believe, where permits were denied by the Planning
Commission due to in part the fact that the operation was undertaken without having
permits. That’s not true in all cases. There’s cases where the Department’s, you
know, looked at past operation and, you know, after they got cleaned up, I believe
have granted permits. But that is a relevant criteria among others in determining
whether or not to grant or deny a permit, past operations. So you don’t necessarily
have to have a five-year ban. That’s up to the Council as far as what penalties it
would like to have for illegal operation.
CHAIR COUCH: And I guess my concern is we don’t want people.. .we want people to come
in. We want them to apply, but we wanria be able to say, look if you don’t apply,
you’re in major trouble. So if we remove the ban and say, well, if you come in and
apply and you’ve been operating, we’re gonna fine you. I’m not quite sure how that’s
gonna work. I’m trying to find a kind of an incentive to get them in there, but also a
very big stick if they don’t. And that’s what the ban was to begin with.
MR. HOPPER: It’s probably preferable to being banned for five years from applying though. I
mean potential enforcement action versus not being allowed to apply for five years is
probably. .1 mean it’s up to the Council. But that’s what they’re currently facing is a
five year. automatic five-year ban.
.

.

.

CHAIR COUCH: And Mr. Hokama’s suggestion was to.. .we don’t necessarily have to add
language cause we can do that already, but if you would like we can add language to,
you know, fine em, lien em, and everything and then remove the five-year ban. Is
that what you were saying, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, I mean Mr. Hopper gave some good advice. It
doesn’t make sense to ban them from applying to be legal. You know, the industry
has tried to get people to apply. So those that went through the process and are now
valid permit-holding legal operations, I can sense their frustration
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
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--regarding why we’re not enforcing on those that haven’t
come to the County for permitting. So, Chairman, you know, we tried one route, we
try another route. I’ve yet to see liens not work. Whenever the County puts a lien, the

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

property owner responds, okay. Unless they have no problem with us going and
selling off the property to collect our fair share of taxes and whoever else wants to bid
can bid accordingly by State law.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So I don’t have a problem utilizing that stick.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh yeah, I don’t either. And so we can charge back taxes, Mr. Hopper?
That was my concern, is that. ‘cause it was an illegal use and we had talked about
this in another Committee that we can’t charge.. .we can’t tax an illegal use.
. .

MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, I’m not as familiar with the taxation issues, but certainly for
any zoning violation there can be a notice of violation, provided fines up to $1,000 a
day for the operation, and then eventually if there’s an appeal that’s lost or the use
continues without an appeal, the Department has the authority to enter into court,
receive a judgment, and then, you know, lien the property. Or get an injunction which
is basically a court order that would say, stop the illegal use.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I understand that part. But can we say look, if you come in and pay
your back taxes, you know, that’s your fine, is your back taxes.
MR. HOPPER: It has nothing to do with the zoning violation criteria. Again, we’re in Title 19.
That’s what I’m looking at. If we wanna go to taxation, we can get Real Property Tax
and perhaps ask them what enforcement methods that they would have. But right
now this is under Title 19 of the Code. We’re talking about zoning violations and there
are set violations under 19.530 of the Code that gives the enforcement authority as a
zoning violation. The Tax Code as a separate issue is something that I
advise
you on right now. That’s not a penalty that’s available in this ordinance anyway.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, so...
MR. HOPPER: It would be something that’s a notice of violation that you would have issued
by the Director. There may be separate violations of the tax.. .of the, you know, Real
Property ordinances, but that’s not under this current bill that we’re looking at right
now.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yeah, Chairman, I agree with Mr. Hopper. I think under
Title 19 we could do it under the zoning. But I don’t have a problem also going under
the taxation title and go after them under the taxation
--
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I don’t have a problem with that either.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
(thaudthte)... also. So it could be in violation of two
sections of the Code. And you gotta deal with two liens then on the property.
--..

CHAIR COUCH: Well, I would like to revisit this and maybe discuss with everybody involved,
you know, the Departments to see what kind of language we can do on that. So I
know we don’t have consensus on that so let’s go with a revisit on that.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Just related to enforcement, there’s one section. I’m not sure if we’re quite
there yet, but there’s basically a section on enforcement. There’s a separate section
added that said that advertising without a valid permit number is actually a zoning
violation.
. .

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: But there was a limitation placed on there that says that the alleged violator
and the property owner shall be notified that all advertising without a valid permit
number shall be terminated within seven days of the notice.
The seven-day
requirement to me is a bit random. Whenever the Planning Department through any
other enforcement mechanism does enforcement under the Administrative Rules, they
would issue a notice of warning, and then if there’s noncompliance, they could issue a
notice of violation. Having a specific timeframe for compliance in the Code for this
type of notice of warning to me is unprecedented, and would advise it be removed
which would basically kick the violation back to regular zoning violation that would
allow the Planning Director to issue the notice of warning and the notice of violation in
accordance with the County Code and the Administrative Rules. In general, I would
advise against particular timeframes like this that are inconsistent with the
Administrative Rules and County Code section regarding enforcement. That would be
a comment I would have. So I could delete the seven-day timeframe for compliance
there. It could be.. .the Department could allow for more time, or it could allow for less
time depending on the nature of having to take down the ad. But this is a bit different
to have a specific timeframe between which the notice of warning and the notice of
violation may be issued.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and that is which line item
MR. HOPPER: I’m on a different section of lines than you but I
CHAIR COUCH: Oh okay.
MR. HOPPER: --have language, 19.65.080 (Dill).
-
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CHAIR COUCH: D as in dog one?
Yes, D as in dog, one. The alleged violator and property owner shall be
notified that all advertising without a permit number shall be terminated within seven
days of the notice.

MR HOPPER:

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
MR. HOPPER: That particular timeframe or the requirement and notification, that’s already
in the Code. You know, basically I think it is sufficient to say that advertising without
a permit number is prohibited and constitutes a violation of this title and may result
in enforcement action pursuant to 19.530.030 of this Title.
CHAIR COUCH: Period.
MR. HOPPER: There shouldn’t be a provided by. I would advise that because you’ve already
have your warning and your violation procedures set up for all the other violations of
the Code.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so you’re saying get rid of basically Section 1 and Section 2 and that
will take care of...
MR. HOPPER: Yes, I believe 2 is redundant and 1 is actually arguably inconsistent.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any concerns about that? Are we in agreement of removing those
two? Because...you’re right. You can just do 15.0...19.53.03 [sic]. I think the reason
we left that.. .we put that seven days in as to give a time to propagate off the Web. But
if you give the notice of warning anyway, and I think the notice of violation is how
many days later?
MR. HOPPER: Well, it’s up to the Director. I mean I would also note that for operation, you’d
have that same issue and there’s no minimum time or.. .yeah, there’s no minimum
timeframe between the NOW and the NOV for operation itself which would, you know,
perhaps be harder to cease. So.. .1 mean in cases where there’s violations, between the
warning and the violation, there’s generally a time for correction. That’s either in the
Administrative Rules or the Director has discretion to allow extra time if required. But
generally you don’t have in this Code timeframes between NOWs and NOVs that are
given. So that’s
--

CHAIR COUCH: Oh okay.
MR. HOPPER: --pointing that out to be consistent with generally the rest of the Code.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, Department, you’re okay with striking 1 and 2 and just putting a
period and getting rid of “provided that”? Or do you wanna discuss that further?
-
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MR. SPENCE: I think we’re okay with this, Mr. Chairman.
the.. .with the Enforcement Division.

I do wanna discuss it within

CHAIR COUCH: Okay, so we’ll come back to that. Thank you, Mr. Hopper, for that
suggestion. I believe we will.. .1.. .it’s the Chair’s suggestion that we remove it at this
point if there’s.. .but we will revisit anyway. So we will come back to that. Okay, next
one. It’s the last one, the last one on this list. There’s a couple others that I would
like to discuss.
MS. FLAMMER: That’s what we were just discussing. It’s.. .the Department originally
was.. .proposed some language about the ban and notice of violations, but we’re not
pursuing that anymore.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, both of these two then, okay. All right. Now, Members, there’s a couple
other things real quick before we wrap this up. One thing that I’d like you to consider
is the operating with... 500 feet of another unit has caused a lot of things to go to the
Planning Commission when they may not necessarily need to. And we’re finding that,
it’s my understanding that, we’re finding that these things are clustered in areas that
they’re kinda like Makena, all along the Makena coast. That’s kinda what they’re
supposed to be. It’s one of those things where it’s clustering where they should be and
not spread out.
So the Department.. .1 know, Department, do you any further
comment on the 500-foot requirement, if one is within 500 foot of another one?
MR. SPENCE: So long as.. .Mr. Chairman, I think we’re okay with taking that out so long as
there’s the Director has discretion to send something to the Planning Commission
--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MR. SPENCE: --for approval. The.. .and I would note that this is.. .this takes up a huge
amount of staff time to, you know, double check on all this. You know, it’s as
streamlined.. .or as better as this is from doing Conditional Permits, it’s still an
extraordinarily.. .an extraordinary amount of work for the Planning Department.
There’s a lot of operators out there that still don’t have permits. If they were to obtain
them
--

CHAIR COUCH: Lot of Planning Commission.
MR. SPENCE: --it’s a lot of

effort.

CHAIR COUCH: And it’s my understanding that some of this will save a lot of time, staff
time, which means essentially you’ll gain a body, if not more.
MR. SPENCE: I’m not sure if we would gain a body, but it sure would alleviate a lot of stress
and overtime requests.
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CHAIR COUCH: All right, gain.. .you would lose the need for another body maybe. How’s
that? Okay, so we’ll revisit that, Members. I just want you to be aware that that’s
something that we wanna come up and discuss. The other one is we got a testimony
today about notification provisions. I like.. .1 read the letter. I think that’s a better
letter. Did you guys take a. .get a chance to look at this testimony, the letter that
Mister... I think it was Mr. Croly submitted?
.

MS. fLAMMER: I’m familiar with the concept. I think it would make a difference as to
what’s happening with the ban. Operating in a world where people come in for
permits that have not operated is very different than where people are operating.
Right now when someone is not operating, neighbor comment isn’t as relevant
because they have nothing to base it on. But if you have somebody that is operating,
they’re showing what they’re gonna.. .how they run their business. It would be more
important then to get neighbor input in that case.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So wanted to take a look, Members, you have some time. We’ll bring
up that letter from Mr. Croly as part of the notification provisions. And also, think
about.. .1 know, Mr. Hokama, you’ve.. .you may have this coming up in your capacity at
NACo coming up soon is what are people doing about Airbnb and \TRBO and those
kinda things. It’s my understanding that, like the City of New York and some other
places are actually going after those folks, and this is a nationwide issue. And I’ll just
tell you, Members, that I got a comment from a Planner who went to a nationwide
planning conference and some of it was short-term rentals. And they said that after
this, they were told by a lot of folks, planners there, that Maui County is light years
ahead in how they deal with their short-term rentals, and that they should’ve. .Maui
County should’ve given the seminar. So I think you guys have done a great job in
crafting.. .helping us craft this ordinance. We just have a few more things that.. .to
deal with, and one of the biggest things is this Airbnb and VRBO putting on illegal
stuff. So we’re gonna have to kinda think about that and, Mr. Hokama, if you can
check amongst your colleagues to see what they feel like that they can do to go after
something like this. So, Members, thank you very much. I would like to defer this
item to our June meeting, third week in June.
.

ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR COUCH: Take a look at some of the things that we’re gonna revisit. If you have any
questions, comments, please be ready with them next time, and hopefully at the next
meeting we can get this out, okay. So any other questions or comments, Members? If
not, this meeting is adjourned, and I thank you very much, and thank the Staff as

well.

.

.

.

(gavel).
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